

TESIS DOCTORAL

AÑO 2021/2022

STRATEGIES TO IMPROVE THE INDUSTRY 4.0 ADOPTION AND KNOWLEDGE TRANSFER FOR SMALL AND MEDIUM ENTERPRISES

> AUTOR: ÁNGEL ALBERTO COTRINO BENAVIDES

PROGRAMA DE DOCTORADO EN TECNOLOGÍAS INDUSTRIALES

> DIRECTORES: MIGUEL ÁNGEL SEBASTIÁN PÉREZ CRISTINA GONZÁLEZ GAYA





Acknowledgment

GRACIAS

a EIDUNED (Escuela Internacional de Doctorado de la Universidad Nacional de Educación a Distancia), en especial a los profesores Miguel Ángel Sebastián Pérez y Cristina González Gaya por su apoyo a esta investigación.

a mi mujer Simone por ayudarme a ser cada día una mejor persona y por darme el mayor regalo de mi vida: mi hija Carlotta.

a mi familia y amigos por sacar lo mejor de mí y apoyarme cada segundo.

Abstract

The 4th Industrial Revolution opened a new era which prompts unlimited opportunities and challenges for the manufacturing industry and for the small and medium-sized enterprises (SME). Industry 4.0 technologies like Internet of Things and Cloud Computing are changing the business and manufacturing structures in profound ways. Literature review during this research showed three main gaps:

- 1. Recent research works fail to address the implementation of Industry 4.0 technologies in SMEs from a practical viewpoint.
- 2. The few existing roadmaps for the implementation of Industry 4.0 lack a focus on SMEs.
- 3. A collaborative Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer platform or hub designed for SMEs is missing.

To this end, a simple six-step roadmap is proposed that includes real implementations of Industry 4.0 in SMEs to cover the first two gaps. Additionally, related to the third gap, this research aims to enhance Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer through the development of a collaborative, web-based knowledge transfer Industry 4.0 platform.

The outcome of this research is firstly a collection of practical examples to demonstrate that SMEs can access several Industry 4.0 technologies with low-cost investments using the six-step roadmap. Secondly a developed collaborative Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer platform that will be referred to as Industry 4.0 HUB.



Page 5 of 137

Table of Contents

ACKNOWLEDGMENT					
A	ABSTRACT				
TA	ABLE	OF CONTENTS	5		
LI	ST OI	F FIGURES AND TABLES	8		
A	BBRE	VIATIONS, ACRONYMS, AND DEFINITION OF TERMS1	1		
1	INT	TRODUCTION	2		
	1.1	INDUSTRY 4.0	3		
	1.1.	1 Four revolutions	3		
	1.1.2	2 Origins	5		
	1.1.	3 Components of Industry 4.0 1	5		
	1.2	SMALL AND MEDIUM ENTERPRISES AND THEIR SUPPLY CHAIN	5		
	1.2.	1 SMEs in Europe	5		
	1.2.2	2 Supply Chain in SMEs	6		
	1.3	Access to the Industry 4.0 for SMEs	9		
	1.4	INDUSTRY 4.0 KNOWLEDGE TRANSFER	1		
	1.5	SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT GOALS	3		
	1.5.	1 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development	3		
	1.5.2	2 Interconnection between Industry 4.0 and SDGs	3		
	1.5.3	3 Goals for this research	4		
	1.6	GAPS	4		
2	AIN	AS AND OBJECTIVES	6		
	2.1	DEFINITION OF 1 st RESEARCH QUESTION	7		
	2.2	1 st Research objective	7		
	2.3	DEFINITION OF 2 ND RESEARCH QUESTION	7		
	2.4	2 ND RESEARCH OBJECTIVE	7		
3	ME	THODOLOGY	8		
	3.1	INTRODUCTION	9		

Table of Contents

	3.2	Ind	DUSTRY 4.0 ROADMAP	
	3.	.2.1	Background	
	3.	.2.2	Roadmap	
	3.	.2.3	Smart Assembly Line (SAL)	
	3.3	Ine	DUSTRY 4.0 HUB	
	3.	.3.1	Background	
	3.	.3.2	Industry 4.0 HUB	
	3.	.3.3	Development of the Industry 4.0 HUB	
	3.4	Reg	CAP	
4	II	NDUS	TRY 4.0 ROADMAP FOR SMES	
	4.1	Int	RODUCTION	
	4.2	An	don system – IoT applied to quality control	59
	4.3	MD	KED REALITY FOR MANUFACTURING AND SHIPPING PROCESSES	
	4.4	Pic	K-TO-LIGHT – BOOSTING PRODUCTIVITY IN THE PICKING AND KITTING PROCESSES	
	4.5	Dic	SITAL VISUAL PROJECT MANAGEMENT	64
	4.6	MA	NIPULATOR – ERGONOMICS, SAFETY AND PRODUCTIVITY IMPROVEMENT	
	4.7	RF	D KANBAN	
	4.8	Reg	САР	
5	II	NDUS	TRY 4.0 HUB FOR SMES	
	5.1	INT	RODUCTION	74
	5.2	Ind	DUSTRY 4.0 HUB	74
	5.3	TH	E HUB	
	5.4	Ro	ADMAP	
	5.5	Co	MMUNITY	77
	5.6	Co	LLABORATE	77
	5.7	Reg	CAP	
6	D	DISCU	SSIONS	
	6.1	Ind	DUSTRY 4.0 ROADMAP	
	6.	.1.1	Roadmap comparison	
	6.	.1.2	Data obtained during usage of the roadmap	



Table of Contents

6.2	Industry 4.0 HUB			
7 C	CONCLUSIONS			
7.1	CONCLUSIONS ABOUT RESEARCH OBJECTIVES			
7.2	General conclusions			
7.3	FURTHER RESEARCH			
8 R	REFERENCES			
ANNI	ANNEX – INDUSTRY 4.0 HUB PROGRAMMING 101			



List of Figures and Tables

List of Figures

Figure 1 – Four industrial revolutions	14
Figure 2 – Components of Industry 4.0 reviewed and used during this research	16
Figure 3 – Cloud Market Share and Annual Revenues 2019/2020 from the top 3 companies	20
Figure 4 – ABB's orders	21
Figure 5 – Number of patents by Industry 4.0 component	23
Figure 6 – Sunburst and interconnection of the Industry 4.0 components	24
Figure 7 – Value added (€) of the three different enterprise categories in 2020	25
Figure 8 – Supply chain organization	26
Figure 9 – ERP Modules	28
Figure 10 – Knowledge management and the four knowledge flows	32
Figure 11 – Sustainable Development Goals	33
Figure 12 – Goals for this research	34
Figure 13 - Geographical distribution of spending on Internet of things, 2019	41
Figure 14 - Roadmap for the 4th industrial revolution of SMEs	44
Figure 15 - Key characteristics of the Smart Assembly Line	46
Figure 16 - Overview of the Smart Assembly Line	47
Figure 17 - Top 7 EU countries by number of fully operational DIHs	48
Figure 18 - Development during the last four years of the number of results in Google Scholar relate DIH and <i>Plattform Industrie</i> 4.0.	d to 49
Figure 19 - Interest over the last four years in DIH, generated via Google Trends	50
Figure 20 - Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer for SMEs	51
Figure 21 – Different departments and roles of the Supply Chain interconnected through the Supply C Hub	hain 53
Figure 22 – Standard operating procedures (SOP)	54
Figure 23 - Frontend, backend, and database development.	56
Figure 24 - Implementation of the Andon system	61
Figure 25 - Trial DVPM created using Microsoft Planner [Tasks by Planner and To Do]	66



List of Figures and Tables

Figure 26 – Industrial Manipulator – Liftronic Easy	68
Figure 27 – RFID Kanban	71
Figure 28 - Industry 4.0 HUB architecture	74
Figure 29 - Industry 4.0 HUB desktop user interface.	76
Figure 30 - Industry 4.0 HUB – Module Roadmap	77
Figure 31 - Industry 4.0 HUB – Module Community	78



List of Tables	
Table 1. Abbreviations, Acronyms, and Definitions of Terms	
Table 2. Fortune 500 [largest United States corporations by total revenue], Top 10	
Table 3. Government initiatives promoting Digital Transformation and Industry 4.0	17
Table 4. Commission Recommendation concerning definition of SMEs	
Table 5. Literature review to identify the gaps regarding the access to the Industry 4.0 for SMI	Es 30
Table 6. Positive results, improvements, and conclusions of the development of the Supply Cl	1ain Hub.54
Table 7. Andon system – roadmap application	60
Table 8. Andon system – Quantitative results	61
Table 9. Virtual reality – roadmap application	62
Table 10. Pick-to-light – Implementation process	63
Table 11. Digital Visual Project Management – Implementation process	65
Table 12. DVPM – Quantitative results	66
Table 13. Manipulator – Implementation process	67
Table 14. Manipulator – Quantitative results	69
Table 15. RFID Kanban – Implementation process	70
Table 16. RFID Kanban – Quantitative results	72
Table 17. Dataset of the Industry 4.0 use cases	75
Table 18. Roadmap comparison	80
Table 19. SAL – expectations fulfilled	
Table 20. Comparison between Industry 4.0 HUB, DIH, and Plattform Industrie 4.0	



Abbreviations, Acronyms, and Definition of Terms

Abbreviation	Description
AR	Augmented Reality
CRM	Customer-Relationship-Management
DT	Digital Transformation
DVPM	Digital Visual Project Management
DX	Digital Transformation
ERP	Enterprise Resource Planning
EU	European Union
GDP	Gross domestic product
IfM	Institute for Manufacturing
IIoT	Industrial Internet of Things
ІоТ	Internet of Things
ІоТ	Internet of Things
IS	Information Systems
JOP	Jumping-off Point
KM	Knowledge Management
KPI	Key Performance Indicator
KT	Knowledge Transfer
MMH	Manual Material Handling
MR	Mixed Reality
MRP	Material Requirements Planning
PYME	Pequeña y Mediana Empresa
PTL	Pick to Light
R&D	Research and Development
RFID	Radio-frequency identification
ROI	Return of Investment
SAL	Smart Assembly Line
SCM	Supply Chain Management
SDG	Sustainable Development Goals
SME	Small and Medium sized Enterprises
SOP	Standard Operation Procedure
UK	United Kingdom
UNIDO	United Nations Industrial Development Organization
VR	Virtual Reality

Table 1. Abbreviations, Acronyms, and Definitions of Terms



Introduction



1 INTRODUCTION

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 12 of 137



1.1 Industry 4.0

1.1.1 Four revolutions

The world has experienced during the last two decades continuous technological disruptions. Some of the disruptions are affecting human interactions, meeting in the 90s meant to set a time and place using the desk phone or during a chat, and everyone would have appeared on time. Since the emerge of the social media platforms and apps, there is no meet up without WhatsApp, Zoom, Instagram or Facebook driving the interactions.

But the technological disruption does not only affect our social interactions but also how we work, and the businesses related to it. As we see in the Table 1, several companies listed in the early 2000s in the Fortune 500, do not exist anymore. 52 % of the Fortune 500 companies, have either gone bankrupt, been acquired, or disappeared within the last 20 years [1]. Amazon, Apple and Alphabet, and their technological disruptions, have taken their places.

Ranking	2000	2010	2021
1	General Motors	Wal-Mart Stores	Walmart
2	Wal-Mart Stores	Exxon Mobil Corporation	Amazon
3	Exxon Mobil Corporation	Chevron Corporation	Apple
4	Ford Motor	General Electric Company	CVS Health
5	General Electric Company	Bank of America Corporation	UnitedHealth Group
6	International Business Machines Corporation	ConocoPhillips	Berkshire Hathaway
7	Citigroup	AT&T	McKesson
8	AT&T	Ford Motor Company	AmerisourceBergen
9	Philip Morris Companies	J.P. Morgan Chase & Co	Alphabet
10	The Boeing Company	Hewlett-Packard Company	Exxon Mobil

Table 2. Fortune 500 [largest United States corporations by total revenue], Top 10

Source: Created by the author based on the data retrieved from fortune.com



Introduction

The industry has also been affected by the technological revolution faced during the last two decades and the changes have not been less important:

- Digital Transformation and Cloud Computing: data has been stored for years in a physical way (tons of paper) in the basement of most companies. Nowadays a company in Berlin, stores its data in a cloud server physically located in Bangalore.
- Internet of Things and Machine Learning: Sensors, among other technologies, have changed profoundly the manufacturing lines. Automated assembly lines, generating real-time data which improves the productivity of the machines and robots using Machine Learning.

The above-mentioned examples of changes in the industry belong to revolution that has been called by the experts: the 4th Industrial Revolution or the Industry 4.0. This revolution was preceded in the past by other three revolutions, as we can see in Figure 1.

Figure 1 – Four industrial revolutions



Source: Created by the author



Introduction

1.1.2 Origins

Professor Klaus Schwab, Founder and Executive Chairman of the World Economic Forum, coined the phrase "4th Industrial Revolution" in 2015, in an article published by Foreign Affairs [2] [3], which was also the subject of his book published in 2017.

On the other side, "Industrie 4.0" (Industry 4.0 in German) was launched in 2011 by the Communication Promoters Group of the Industry-Science Research Alliance. The Industry 4.0 aims to drive digital manufacturing forward by increasing digitization and the interconnection of products, value chains and business models. Industry 4.0 is pursued over a 10-15-year period and is based on the German government's High Tech 2020 Strategy [4]. The German Chancellor at that time, Angela Merkel, highlighted very well the importance of this new industrial revolution for the German economy [5]:

"We must - and I say this as the German chancellor in the face of a strong Germany economy deal quickly with the fusion of the online world and the world of industrial production. In Germany, we call it Industrie 4.0, because otherwise, those who are the leaders in the digital domain will take the lead in industrial production. We enter this race with great confidence. But it's a race we have not yet won."

1.1.3 Components of Industry 4.0

Industry 4.0 is a multifaceted term consisting of many components and growing constantly in complexity. Those components are extensive and each one requires an individual field research, but many authors conclude that all of them are interconnected [6] and a basics understanding of them is necessary to successfully implement an Industry 4.0 transformation. In the following sections some key technologies related to the industrial sector, as represented in Figure 2, considered during this research will be briefly introduced to ease the comprehension of the following chapters. Additionally, some applications and future trends will be presented.

1.1.3.1 Digital transformation

Digital transformation (DT, DX) is the use of digital technologies to transform every domain of business strategy of the companies.

Many companies face some issues understanding the exact definition of DT. Important differences exist across DT definitions with regards to the types of technologies. But despite the differences, similarities exist across definitions, for instance using common terms such as digital technologies [7]. Digital technologies change the way companies operate, because their usage reshape five key domains of strategy: customers, competition, data, innovation, and value [8]. Examples of digital technologies used in production are: Industrial Internet of Things, Artificial Intelligence, Big Data, Cloud Computing and Augmented Reality and Cybersecurity.





Figure 2 – Components of Industry 4.0 reviewed and used during this research

Source: Created by the author

1.1.3.1.1 Government initiatives for the Industry 4.0 and the Digital Transformation

The European Commission has identified the importance of the digital transformation and proposed the creation of the first-ever Digital Europe Programme, which will invest EUR 9.2 billion to align the next long-term EU budget (2021–2027) with increasing digital challenges [9, 10, 11].

Along with the Digital Europe Programme, the European Commission presented on 9 March 2021 a vision and avenues for Europe's digital transformation by 2030, the so-called Europe's Digital Decade: digital targets for 2030 [12]. But the Digital Europe Programme and the Europe's Digital Decade are not the only initiatives pursuing the digital transformation, other countries like China, Australia, Singapore, and Saudi Arabia have rolled out plans and strategies with the same purpose [13]. For instance, Australia is investing almost \$1.2 billion during 2021-2022 in Australia's digital future through the Digital Economy Strategy [14] and Singapore plans to spend up to S\$3.8 billion during 2021 to accelerate the digitalisation [15, 16]. The objectives and the key technologies of the Digital Europe Programme, the Australia's Digital



Economy Strategy and the Digital Government Transformation in Singapore, among others [17, 18], are shown in Table 3.

Table 3. Government initiatives promoting Digital Transformation and Industry 4.0

Key Technologies
mance • Supercomputing tential • Artificial Intelligence • Cybersecurity age or
lience, critical ologies
digital ve and
volves • Digitalization • Cloud & Edge Computing
Gender • Artificial Intelligence • Big Data lation using nce to SMEs
Gender • Artifici • Big Da lation using nce to SMEs



Initiative	Objectives	Key Technologies
	 Connectivity: Gigabit for everyone, 5G everywhere 	
	 Cutting edge Semiconductors: double EU share in global production 	
	 Data - Edge & Cloud: 10,000 climate neutral highly secure edge nodes 	
	 Computing: first computer with quantum acceleration 	
	Digitalisation of public services	
	• Key Public Services: 100% online	
	 e-Health: 100% of citizens having access to medical records 	
	 Digital Identity: 80% citizens using digital ID 	
Digital Economy Strategy	 Building the foundations to grow the digital economy Building capability in emerging technologies Setting Digital Growth Priorities to lift our ambition 	 Artificial Intelligence Internet of Things Data Analytics Blockchain Quantum Computing
Digital Government Transformation	• From delivering digital services to developing Singapore into a Smart Nation, this initiative advocates innovative technology to shape the way business is done in the government	 Cybersecurity Data Science Artificial Intelligence Internet of Things
High Value Manufacturing Catapult	 To grow your business and the contribution of the manufacturing sector to the UK economy. Investigate innovative technologies or scale up new products and processes to prove they have achieved manufacturing readiness 	 Advanced Assembly Automation Digital Manufacturing Biotechnology



Initiative	Objectives	Key Technologies
	• Work with academic partners to build on research at Universities and Research establishments in the UK and beyond	
	• Use our expertise to help shape UK manufacturing policy.	
	• Work with UK Government and others, to develop high quality training provision to meet industry needs.	
	• Resource- efficient production: To minimise the	Automation
	of production systems and products.	Digitalization
	• Flexible production: To further develop manufacturing processes to keep pace with the products of the future.	
Produktion 2030	• Virtual production development: To convert information and data into knowledge and input for decision-making in virtual and physical production systems.	
	• Humans in the production system: To strengthen cooperation between humans and automation in order to enhance people's performance and increase productivity and flexibility.	
	• Circular production systems and maintenance: To develop competence and service-based products.	
	• Integrated product and production development: To strengthen product development processes and tools for innovative product development.	

Source: Created by the author based on [9, 10, 11, 14, 15]

The Table 3 helps also to understand that the DT and Industry 4.0 are not about just one technology, they are about a strategy to deploy several technologies, such as Internet of Things or Artificial Intelligence. It is also important to mention that the initiatives are not limited to just improving the industrial sector, but also other relevant sectors of the society like urban mobility, mobile networks, government services, digital economy, etc.

1.1.3.2 Big Data / Cloud Computing

Big Data is the process of generating, capturing and analysing data coming from all kinds of sources [19]. Data sets are growing rapidly, the total amount of data created, captured, copied, and consumed



globally is forecasted to increase rapidly. The total amount of data reached 64.2 zettabytes in 2020 and over the next five years, up to 2025, is projected to grow to more than 180 zettabytes [20].

Big Data and Cloud Computing are closely related to each other. Big Data is more about extracting value while cloud computing focuses on scalable, elastic, on-demand and pay-per-use self-service models [21].

Nowadays, companies do not have the ability to store big amount of data internally, therefore they turn to Cloud Computing, which helps them to get an on-demand availability of computer system resources, without direct active management by the user. Cloud Computing is still a developing technology, some research works show that the general trend seems to be towards making use of infrastructure from multiple providers and decentralising computing away from resources currently concentrated in data centers [22].

There are three main companies dominating the market in Cloud Computing with more than 60% market share: Amazon Web Services, Microsoft Cloud and Google Cloud, as shown in Figure 3 [23, 24]. The market is expanding, and revenue growth rates show the immense profit for the companies [2020 to 2019: Amazon 23%, Microsoft 19%, Alphabet 32%] [25, 26, 27]. Because of this, the EU wants to address the current dominance of American and Chinese cloud giants, providing a federated and secure data infrastructure ecosystem, a European alternative to the existing cloud platforms [28].



Figure 3 – Cloud Market Share and Annual Revenues 2019/2020 from the top 3 companies

Source: Created by the author based on [23, 24]



1.1.3.3 Robotics / Automation

Robotics involves design, construction, and operation of robots. The usage of robots in the manufacturing generates a technology, knows as automation, by which a process or procedure is performed with minimal human assistance [29]. The robotics market has moved from some single players (ABB, Mitsubishi Electric, B+M Surface Systems GmbH, FANUC Robotics) to a global market shared by thousands of companies, especially Chinese manufacturers. In 2011 exploded the Chinese eager to buy robots, willing to automate all their factories, the country is currently on track to take delivery of 45% of all shipments between now and the beginning of 2022 [30].

This astonishing development led to the creation of domestic manufacturers. Nearly half of all industrial robots sold in China are domestically made by 2020 [30]. As a result of this evolution there are European companies like ABB, that are feeling the Chinese impulse as a reduction of the sales and orders, as shown in Figure 4.



Figure 4 – ABB's orders

Source: Created by the author based on the annual reports retrieved from [31]

Inside of the robotics market, there is an area that is rapidly expanding: collaborative robots, known as cobots. The cobots interact physically with humans in a shared workspace to complete tasks such as manipulation or object handovers. Cobots enable optimal combinations of the skills of machines, such as lifting heavy assemblies or performing tasks at high-speed or high temperature, with the skills of humans [32, 33, 34].

1.1.3.4 Internet of Things / Industrial Internet of Things

Industrial Internet of Things (IIoT) refers to the interconnection between sensors, instruments, work benches, test equipment and any other device used in the manufacturing [35]. It enables data collection, exchange and later analyse using for instance Big Data and Cloud Computing. As Siemens proclaims in its website [36]:



"Without the Internet of Things, there would be no Industry 4.0, no 5G, very few industrial AI applications and less work for cybersecurity experts to do"

Internet of Things (IoT) is a buzzword and its younger brother IIoT is growing exponentially and will be responsible for the market growth the next years. The IoT technology reached 100 billion dollars in market revenue for the first time in 2017, and forecasts suggest that this figure will grow to around 1.6 trillion by 2025 [37]. Gartner, Inc. forecasted that the IIoT market will grow to 5.8 billion endpoints in 2020, a 21% increase from 2019 [38]. As this research focuses on the Industry 4.0 and therefore on industrial applications, IIoT is the technology that will be analysed and used during the research.

The IIoT enables the interconnection of all areas and factors in the production: machines, material, and workers. The data generated can be sensed reliably and can also be transmitted in real time. This creates a smart interconnection, which properly used, brings several opportunities: preventive maintenance, real time problem solving, increased productivity.

A key breakthrough for the success of the IIoT and its future growth is the 5G, the fifth-generation technology standard for broadband cellular networks, which cellular phone companies began deploying worldwide in 2019. Several research studies agree on the importance of 5G technology, as it will play a key role as a communication framework to make smart manufacture an effective element in the increase of flexibility and productivity in industries around the world [39, 40, 41].

1.1.3.5 Augmented Reality

Augmented Reality (AR) is used to describe a combination of technologies that enable real-time mixing of computer-generated content with live video display [42]. AR enhances the reality [43] and has several applications [44], such as:

- In the industry to substitute paper manuals with digital instructions which are overlaid on the manufacturing operator's field of view, reducing mental effort required to operate [45].
- In the medicine to deliver clinical care to patients, in operating rooms, surgery and in education and training of emergency care providers [46].
- AR can also be used for human-robot collaboration, for instance for the remote manipulation of a robot [47].

The concept AR can also be broadened to virtual reality (VR) and mixed reality (MR), as AR is based on techniques developed in VR and MR. AR can be also subdivided in different categories, to enhance the definition of the technology is worth to highlight the classification presented in the research work [44]:

- 1. Display: the essential requirement discriminating AR displays from ordinary computer displays consists in the necessity to merge reality and virtuality.
- 2. Tracking: includes systems that perform the virtual object registration in a real environment.
- 3. User Interaction: includes a specific branch of human-computer interaction, uses alternative means to traditional 2D user inter-faces such as a mouse, keyboard, and touch screen input.
- 4. Application: includes existing solutions and technologies that innovate in a specific domain of application.



5. System: includes integrated AR solutions that are innovative because exploit existing AR technologies in a novel way but are not specifically designed to be adopted in various industry domains.

The global AR, VR and MR market is forecast to reach 30.7 billion U.S. dollars in 2021, rising to close to 300 billion U.S. dollars by 2024 [48]. Based on the analysis of the AR patents filled during the last years [44], all big organizations are developing new AR business opportunities: Microsoft, Google, Siemens, Amazon, etc.

1.1.3.6 Industry 4.0 outlook

Industry 4.0 components and technologies are evolving fast. These changes are driving the world towards a future of production characterized by autonomous, self-organizing factories and integrated production systems.

The outlook for the following years shows that the change is still not over:

- The numbers of patents in any of the Industry 4.0 fields selected for this research are still growing every year, as shown in Figure 5.
- Countries all around the world are including Industry 4.0 policies in their political programmes [10, 49].
- All forecasts foresee a rise in all Industry 4.0 technologies investment. Companies expect Industry 4.0 to generate significant benefits and are investing big amounts [50, 38, 37].



Figure 5 – Number of patents by Industry 4.0 component

Source: Created by the author retrieving the data from https://worldwide.espacenet.com/patent/



1.1.3.7 Other components and interconnection

It is important to mention that there are lot of other technologies and components which can be interconnected and related to the Industry 4.0, like: 3D printing, machine learning, human-machine interfaces, etc.



Figure 6 – Sunburst and interconnection of the Industry 4.0 components

Source: Created by the author



The Industry 4.0 transformation has for every company a different meaning and a different path to be achieved, but at the same time, every company needs to comprehend the different components and tools offered in order to define the right business strategy. Those components are interconnected and serve different areas of the company. The interconnection of the different components of the Industry 4.0 is shown in the Figure 6 as some branches (inner circle) are replicated in some stems/leaves (outer circle).

1.2 Small and Medium Enterprises and their Supply Chain

1.2.1 SMEs in Europe

The European Commission defines three SME enterprise categories [51] as shown in Table 4:

Enterprise Category	Employees	Turnover
Micro SME	0 to < 10	<€2 million
Small SME	10 to < 50	<€10 million
Medium-sized SME	50 to < 250	<€50 million

Table 4. Commission Recommendation concerning definition of SMEs

There were slightly more than 22 million enterprises in the EU-27 in 2020, of which 99.8% were SMEs and 0.2% large enterprises. Digging into the numbers, 99% of all enterprises are either micro-SMEs or small SMEs. All SMEs generated 53.0% of the value added, as represented in Figure 7, and 65.0% of the employment in 2020 [52]. These facts show the importance of the SMEs, especially micro and small SME, in the European economy and development.



Figure 7 – Value added (\in) of the three different enterprise categories in 2020

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Page 25 of 137 Enterprises

Source: Created by the author based on [51]



1.2.2 Supply Chain in SMEs

1.2.2.1 Introduction and future trends

Likewise, the manufacturing sector plays a crucial role in Europe, serving as a key driver of economic growth and accounting for 80% of all exports, 25 % of the GDP and 65% of all innovations [53, 54, 55]. One key element of the manufacturing sector is its supply chain.

Supply chain is a system of organizations, people, activities, information, and resources involved in supplying a product or service to a consumer. Supply chain activities involve the transformation of natural resources, raw materials, and components into a finished product that is delivered to the end customer [56, 57, 58].

Supply chain is the heart of a company's operations, and it is facing tremendous challenges, which requires a digital transformation driven by the industry 4.0. New digital technologies have the potential to take over supply chain management entirely are disrupting traditional ways of working [59].

1.2.2.2 Organizational structure

As shown in Figure 8, supply chain has a flat organizational structure, due to fast decision making is required. Time matters and the information needs to flow quick and easily through the departments. A supply chain organization is a multifunctional and complex enterprise, which comprises several departments and roles:



Figure 8 – Supply chain organization

Source: Created by the author



Introduction

Manufacturing Engineering

- Creation of the manufacturing work instructions
- Troubleshooting in the shop floor
- Implementation of the design changes coming from R&D
- Creations and documentation of the manufacturing processes
- Development and support of new technologies and lean tools

Operations

- Manufacturing of the product
- Implementation of lean tools
- Securing the quality of the product

Quality Control

- Creation of the qualification plan and report
- Validation and auditing of the manufacturing processes
- Securing the quality of the product
- Incoming inspection of the single parts and subassemblies
- Final inspection of the finished products

Shipping

- Packaging of the finished goods
- Shipment of the finished goods

Planning

- Creation of the work orders
- Planning of the raw material consumption
- Forecasting
- Implementation of Kanban systems and Min/Max systems

<u>Warehouse</u>

- Management of the material in the warehouse
- Movement of the material from incoming inspection to warehouse
- Picking material for the manufacturing line (operations)

<u>Sales</u>

• Frame contract discussions



- Price agreements
- Supplier selection

Some small SMEs and most medium-sized SMEs in the manufacturing sector, have a similar structure as the one described above. Micro SMEs, due to the lack of resources, have less roles and departments, which are covering more competencies.

1.2.2.3 ERP as starting point for the digitalization of SMEs and their SCM

Enterprise resource planning (ERP) is the integrated management of main business processes. Companies use ERP solutions to collect, store, manage and interpret data from many business activities [60, 61, 62]. ERP solution might cover business areas such as Human Resources (HR), Supply Chain Management (SCM), Manufacturing (PLM), Procurement/Sales (SRM), Customer Services (CRM), and Finance, as represented in Figure 9:



Figure 9 – ERP Modules

Source: Created by the author

There are two big players in the ERP market: SAP and Oracle. The two together control more than 40 % of the market, leaving the rest for the competitors like Sage, Microsoft, and Infor [63].



The solutions are very capable and cover all areas of the supply chain presented in the section 1.2.2.2. ERP solutions are the starting point for the digitalization of the companies and therefore for the Industry 4.0 transformation. The information and resources of the company must be available in an integrated management software.

During the last ten years, all companies have moved their ERP solution to the cloud, enlarging their capabilities by using cloud computing and enabling SMEs to start using ERP as Software as a service (SaaS) [64, 65]. But there are still some reasons preventing the SMEs to access to the ERP solutions: high prices, complexity, necessity of training and support after the purchase, applicability for several departments, capabilities of the solutions offered are higher than the requirements to be fulfilled [66].

Each vendor claims that using its product will give an enterprise a competitive advantage. Large companies can afford to invest in ideas that may bring them a competitive advantage, for instance implementation full ERP solutions from Oracle or SAP. The SMEs do not have this luxury. They are pretty much sceptical about the change in their working style unless and until they are sure about the effectiveness of the new technology in terms of bottom-line results. This causes in most of the cases a make decision; the SMEs decide to manage its supply chain using the software tools which are already available (e.g.: Excel, partial implementation of Oracle or SAP, small vendors covering some of their needs...).

1.3 Access to the Industry 4.0 for SMEs

Europe, as well as other economies like United States, Japan, India, or China rely on their manufacturing sector, to continue the economic expansion and to ensure the well-being of their citizens. SMEs are facing tremendous challenges since 2011 due to the 4th Industrial Revolution, in the form of emerging Industry 4.0 technologies and their applications for the industrial sector [67, 68, 69].

SMEs are crucial to the growth in European regions, and they must participate in the benefits. SMEs are the backbone of the European economy, and their importance for jobs and growth in European regions, as shown in 1.2.1, cannot be underestimated. To reach the Digital Compass 2030 target, at least 90% of SMEs of the EU should have a basic level of digital intensity. In 2020, only 60% of SMEs were at that level in the adoption of digital technologies. Denmark and Finland are already very close to the EU target with 88%, while Bulgaria and Romania are lagging far behind (33%) [70, 71]. To enable SMEs to benefit from the opportunities of digitalisation, their participation in collaborative research programmes with other SMEs and large companies must be facilitated.

As some experts already highlighted, some organizations might be unable to adapt to the Industry 4.0 [2] and SMEs are the first victims. SMEs need to adapt to the digital transformation and all other Industry 4.0 technologies, but Industry 4.0 is not only about technology, it is about strategy and new ways of thinking [8].

The responses of the Flash Eurobarometer 486 showed that in 2020 just a quarter of EU-27 SMEs had already introduced advanced digital technologies such as Industry 4.0 technologies or were planning to do so [52]. There is still a big gap to close.



Literature review in recent years showed that SMEs must be considered separately from large enterprises regarding Industry 4.0 implementation, because they are less capable of coping with the financial, technological, and staffing challenges than large companies [72, 73, 74]. This is something that has been identified not only in research works, but also in government initiatives, like Industrie 4.0 in Germany, which have highlighted this issue [4].

This has resulted in technology-transfer projects specifically for SMEs to pass on Industry 4.0 solutions, and in extensive research works, as shown in Table 5 concerning SMEs and Industry 4.0 especially in the first two of the three following areas:

- Identification of key Industry 4.0 technologies, challenges and the associated benefits for SMEs (1)
- Maturity level of implementation or classification based on the level of Industry 4.0 implementation in SMEs (2)
- Process model or roadmap for the implementation of Industry 4.0 technologies (3)

Table 5. Literature review to identify the gaps regarding the access to the Industry 4.0 for SMEs

Title	Area	Focus on SMEs	Type of paper	Reference
Industry 4.0: Adoption challenges and benefits for SMEs	1	Yes	Survey / Statistical Analysis	[75]
Industry 4.0 technology implementation in SMEs - A survey in the Danish-German border region	1	Yes	Survey / Statistical Analysis	[76]
Three Stage Maturity Model in SMEs towards Industry 4.0	2	Yes	Conceptual	[77]
The future of manufacturing industry: a strategic roadmap toward Industry 4.0	3	No	Conceptual	[78]
A Maturity Level-Based Assessment Tool to Enhance the Implementation of Industry 4.0 in Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises	2	Yes	Conceptual	[79]
Classification of Small- and Medium- Sized Enterprises Based on the Level of Industry 4.0 Implementation	4	Yes	Conceptual	[80]
Smart Factory of Industry 4.0: Key Technologies, Application Case, and Challenges	1	No	Literature review / Conceptual	[81]
Process model for the successful implementation and demonstration of SME-based industry 4.0 showcases in global production networks	3	Yes	Conceptual	[82]



Title	Area	Focus on SMEs	Type of paper	Reference
A critical review of smart manufacturing & Industry 4.0 maturity models: Implications for small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs)	2	Yes	Literature review	[83]
Literature Search of Key Factors for the Development of Generic and Specific Maturity Models for Industry 4.0	2	Yes	Literature review	[84]
Challenges of Industry 4.0 Technology Adoption for SMEs: The Case of Japan	1	Yes	Conceptual	[85]
Problems with the Implementation of Industry 4.0 in Enterprises from the SME Sector	1	Yes	Conceptual / Survey	[69]
Roadmap Industry 4.0 – Implementation Guideline for Enterprises	3	No	Conceptual	[86]

Source: Created by the author

1.4 Industry 4.0 Knowledge Transfer

The 4th Industrial Revolution is profoundly changing the structures and processes within companies. Industry 4.0 is a one-time event that brings opportunities and challenges for large-sized enterprises, as well as for SMEs [75, 85]. Big companies have deployed investment plans, roadmaps, and worldwide investigation groups to support the transition toward Industry 4.0. The close relationship between a largesized enterprise and an SME requires both advancing and progressing at the same speed. Therefore, SMEs must adapt to Industry 4.0 developments proposed by large companies. To cope with this transformation and be able to adopt Industry 4.0 innovations, SMEs must demonstrate flexibility and adaptability. However, many SMEs still find it difficult to know which Industry 4.0 technologies to invest in [69, 87, 88].

The Industry 4.0 could end up being an obstacle to support firm competitiveness and productivity if the SMEs' peculiarities are not properly identified and supported. To gain a better insight into the characteristics of SMEs adopting Industry 4.0 technologies, a systematic literature review was performed to understand the challenges and problems that SMEs are facing during the Industry 4.0 transformation. Some authors refer to financial resources and technology awareness as the primary challenges that the SMEs are facing.

Other research points out high costs, a lack of information, complexity, and the abundance of technologies as the key challenges and problems. However, all of them agree on one challenge: a lack of knowledge [75, 85, 69, 87, 88, 89, 90]. SMEs have problems accessing Industry 4.0 knowledge due to the lack of knowledge management and transfer.



Knowledge management (KM) is a field of study that has existed for more than four decades [91]. It can be defined as the process of creating, sharing, using, and managing the knowledge and information of an organization [92, 93]. KM has four primary activity areas or knowledge flows, as shown in Figure 10: knowledge creation, retention, transfer, and utilization [94, 95].

Knowledge Transfer (KT), sometimes also known as knowledge sharing (KS), refers to sharing knowledge from one individual or group of individuals (e.g., an SME) to another individual or group of individuals. KT pursues to create, organize, and distribute knowledge between different users and seeks to ensure its availability to future users [93, 94, 95, 96]. KT is a complex field because of the plurality of sources, including individuals, organizations, the internet, and books. Some aspects hindering successful KT are communication issues, a lack of networking and difficulty accessing the knowledge [97, 98]. The ability to transfer knowledge effectively in the networks of SMEs is of paramount importance for supporting the transition to Industry 4.0.

Several studies suggest the development of online platforms to optimize KT [99, 100]. These kinds of platforms promote a knowledge-sharing culture through discussion forums and other transfer tools so that SMEs contribute to the overall success.



Figure 10 – Knowledge management and the four knowledge flows.

Source: Created by the author



1.5 Sustainable Development Goals

1.5.1 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development

The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development was adopted by all United Nations Member States on 25 September 2015.

The target of this agenda was to provide a shared master to stimulate action over the next fifteen years in areas of critical importance for humanity and the planet: people, planet, prosperity, peace, partnership. At its heart are the 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), logo shown in the Figure 11, which are an urgent call for action by all countries - developed and developing - in a global partnership.

They recognized that ending poverty and other deprivations must go together with strategies that improve health and education, reduce inequality, and spur economic growth – all while tackling climate change and working to preserve our oceans and forests [101].

Figure 11 – Sustainable Development Goals



Source: logo retrieved from https://www.un.org/sustainabledevelopment/news/communications-material/

1.5.2 Interconnection between Industry 4.0 and SDGs

The agency UNIDO of the United Nations specialized in industrial development for poverty reduction, inclusive globalization, and environmental sustainability, reported in 2016 from an expert discussion the following key conclusions [102]:

- The importance of building awareness of the Industry 4.0 consequences for inclusive and sustainable industrial development and providing access to know-how, skills, education, and technology.
- The great potential of innovation management standards to help developing countries and economies in transition to leapfrog into Industry 4.0. These guiding frameworks would be relevant for all types of organizations, including SMEs.



1.5.3 Goals for this research

This research is aligned with the following Sustainable Development Goals, as shown in Figure 12:

• Industry, Innovation and Infrastructure

This goal seeks to build resilient infrastructure, promote inclusive and sustainable industrialization and foster innovation.

The Industry 4.0 technologies can transform a developing region in a developed region. Almost every government is investing in Industry 4.0, willing to provide its residents a profound skillset and know-how, capable to transform a society.

• Responsible Consumption and Production

This goal pursues to ensure sustainable consumption and production patterns. The digital transformation, as part of the Industry 4.0, enables the adoption of a new strategy in the supply chain to go paperless to reduce the carbon footprint.



Figure 12 – Goals for this research

Source: logos retrieved from https://www.un.org/sustainabledevelopment/news/communications-material/

1.6 Gaps

The broad scope of the Industry 4.0 makes its implementation challenging. For every SME has the Industry 4.0 transformation a different meaning and a different path to be achieved, but at the same time, every company needs to comprehend the different components and tools offered in order to define the right business strategy.



As described in the section 1.3, most of these research works aim to investigate SMEs from a theoretical point of view. There is, however, a gap in the practical viewpoint, which is greatly needed for business-oriented implementations, as shown also in the Table 5. Additionally, the few roadmaps described for the implementation of Industry 4.0 lack the focus on SMEs, which leads to a second gap in this area, as highlighted in the Table 5.

Moreover, based on the literature review described in the section 1.4, this research focuses on Industry 4.0 KT within SMEs, as this was the primary challenge identified during the literature review.



Aims and Objectives

2 AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 36 of 137


Access to Industry 4.0 technologies must be simplified for SMEs, especially for microenterprises. SMEs can't afford to lose money; they need to choose very carefully how to invest it. SMEs need to hit the target when choosing technologies for the transformation to Industry 4.0 and this research focuses initially on developing a roadmap to implement Industry 4.0 components in an assembly line, describing some practical examples for each technology, turning an outdated manufacturing line into a Smart Assembly Line (SAL).

Additionally, two aspects must be considered as crucial for the success of SMEs: the improvement of the access to Industry 4.0 knowledge and Industry 4.0 KT. Therefore, this research aims to enhance Industry 4.0 KT through the development of a collaborative, web-based knowledge transfer Industry 4.0 platform.

Both research objectives are aligned with the two SDGs previously described in the section 1.5.

2.1 Definition of 1st research question

How to adopt the disruptive and productive technologies offered of the Industry 4.0 in SMEs and where to start?

2.2 1st Research objective

This research has its focus on developing a roadmap for the implementation of Industry 4.0 components in an assembly line, describing some practical examples for each technology, turning an old-fashion manufacturing line into a SAL.

The 1st research question attempts to fulfil the following objectives:

- 1. Study the state-of-the-art Industry 4.0 technologies and their possible implementation in SMEs.
- 2. The definition of a roadmap helping SMEs through the different steps of the Industry 4.0 transformation.

2.3 Definition of 2nd research question

How to enable the access to Industry 4.0 for SMEs providing a collaborative Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer platform?

2.4 2nd Research objective

This research has its focus on starting the development of a collaborative Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer platform. The platform attempts to fulfil the following objectives:

- 1. Analyse the existing KT initiatives and platforms supporting the Industry 4.0 transition within SMEs.
- 2. Propose a new collaborative online platform to improve Industry 4.0 KT between SMEs.



Methodology

3 METHODOLOGY

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 38 of 137



Methodology

3.1 Introduction

In this chapter the methods used to develop the two main results of this research, Industry 4.0 Roadmap and Industry 4.0 HUB, are described. Moreover, this chapter will define and justify all the research decisions made, as well as describe the research strategy and procedures followed.

The first section 3.2 presents the methodology in three stages utilized to create, test, and validate the Industry 4.0 Roadmap. It begins with a literature review of Industry 4.0 implementations for SMEs and ends up producing a singular roadmap for the implementation of Industry 4.0 technologies in SMEs. Through this chapter, the lector will gain an overview on the development of the Industry 4.0 Roadmap, which it is the foundation to review and understand the qualitative and quantitative results presented later in the chapter 4.

Secondly, the section 3.3 introduces the methodology in two phases applied to the creation of the Industry 4.0 HUB. The initial literature review to understand the existing Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer platforms leads to the development of a newly web-based platform to promote the collaboration between SMEs. In this section, the lector will get an insight into the current Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer platforms and the programming languages used for the development of the Industry 4.0 HUB. Subsequently in the chapter 5, the functionalities and advantages of the Industry 4.0 HUB will be presented.

3.2 Industry 4.0 Roadmap

For the first research objective, the following research method in three stages was used:

- 1. Literature review conducted in 2019 and the start of 2020 to:
 - o identify the situation of SMEs in Europe
 - o benchmark the transformation towards Industry 4.0 of large enterprises
 - o understand Industry 4.0 concepts and technologies and estimate their costs
- 2. Development of the roadmap for SMEs and shaping the concept of Smart Assembly Line (SAL) in 2019.
- 3. Testing and validation of the roadmap by using different Industry 4.0 technologies in 2020 and 2021.

3.2.1 Background

3.2.1.1 Industry 4.0 technologies

The analysis of different Industry 4.0 technologies was carried out by reviewing some European guidelines; for instance, those proposed by The Mechanical Engineering Industry Association (VDMA), and the compilation of practical examples created by this association since 2019 [103] [104]. Additionally, benchmarking was performed through internet research, to obtain a preliminary view of the top Industry 4.0 performers. Best practices have been identified in companies like Volkswagen, Amazon, Siemens, etc. [105] [106] [107] [108].



There is extensive literature about technologies related to Industry 4.0 [81] [4] [73] [103] [109]. Industry 4.0 can be implemented in every industrial sector, from shipbuilding to aerospace and medical devices. Transformation to Industry 4.0, however, means different things to each company in these sectors, with different ways to achieve this. At the same time, every company needs to understand the different components and tools offered in order to define the right business strategy [110].

Considering the large number of technologies related to Industry 4.0, four of these technologies were selected to perform a deep dive into the literature review: Cloud Computing, IoT, Digital Transformation (DT) and VR.

Some authors consider IoT and Cloud Computing the key technologies of Industry 4.0 [81]; others, cannot imagine a transition to the 4th industrial revolution without considering several Industry 4.0 pillars at the same time [111]. Several authors highlight the advantages that Cloud Computing offers, for instance, it saves costs and delegates liabilities to third-party providers [112].

Moreover, the development of the IoT is a crucial moment in the history of humanity because it is changing our mindset, culture, and the way we live or manufacture. Just like with the internet age, there will be a pre-IoT world and a post-IoT world. The IoT era will not be an instantaneous transition, but a gradual and continuous shift during which evolution will never stop [113]. Sensor technologies, which are a key element of the IoT, have experienced an incredible development in recent times and still have some challenges ahead, like proper standardisation [114]. This development has been driven by the advent of high-speed and low-cost electronic circuits, a change in the way we approach signal processing, and corresponding advances in manufacturing technologies [115]. Likewise, the DT provides business the ability to digitize, automate and integrate processes, which enables them to shift away from analog approaches [116].

Additionally, there are some research works and conference proceedings that believe that VR will greatly support the accessibility of smart manufacturing [117] [118] [119].

Based on the abovementioned literature review, following conclusions are worthy to be mentioned:

- IoT has experienced tremendous cost reduction in the past few years and the technologies offered have multiplied.
- DT is the foundation of a successful implementation of Industry 4.0 technologies. It brings powerful benefits to the businesses and enables them to adapt to a changing market
- Cloud Computing is, nowadays, a well-established technology offered at a low-cost price.
- VR is a very flexible technology that can be implemented in several areas of production.

Moreover, the outlook for the coming years according to the number of patents as represented in Figure 5, shows that Industry 4.0 growth is still ongoing. This will lead to cost reduction and will enable access to these technologies by more companies.



3.2.1.2 Regional and global disparities in industrial digitization

There is an important aspect to be considered while implementing Industry 4.0 technologies: the already existing economic divergence between low and high performing regions and states in Europe. Low performing regions in Europe, as regions with lower GDP per capita, have commonly fewer large enterprises than high performing regions. SMEs are their main contributor to the economic growth [120, 121, 122, 52].

Industry 4.0 and its new technologies might widen economic disparities between regions if SMEs in low performing regions are not able to catch up with the industrial transformation [122]. European policies must address this issue and promote a convergence driven by Industry 4.0 implementation in SMEs. While some EU countries are at the global forefront of digital transformation, others risk being left behind. Some organizations, like the European Investment Bank, have highlighted the importance of this convergence [123].

Moreover, the disparities are to be seen also on a global level: one representative example is the spending on IoT. United States, China and Western Europe account for roughly three quarters of all IoT spending [124, 125], as shown in Figure 13. Although the three regions will have similar spending totals initially, China's spending will grow at a faster rate than the other two regions, as some forecasts are predicting.



Figure 13 - Geographical distribution of spending on Internet of things, 2019

Source: Created by the author based on [124, 125]



3.2.1.3 Private investment in Industry 4.0 – Large-sized companies

Large-sized companies in Europe have rolled out investment plans and roadmaps for DT and IoT lasting until 2022-2023 [105, 107, 108].

These companies are willing to digitalize business processes, implement agile working methods, help reduce the burden on employees, improve productivity and speed up processes. Tasks that used to be performed manually are to be simplified through improved IT [105]. Personal relationships between the company and the customer are to be made online and this development will lead to the development of new professions that do not currently exist [126].

No matter the business sector (telecommunications, banking, automobile industry, food industry, technology, medical devices, insurance or clothing, etc.), every large-sized company has a roadmap for digital transformation and the implementation of Industry 4.0 technologies, and they are on their way to digitizing the supply chain, customer services and finances.

3.2.1.4 Private investment in Industry 4.0 – SMEs

SMEs do not have the economic resources to implement Industry 4.0 technologies. For this study, microenterprises and small enterprises are targeted, based on the definitions given in Table 4, with the selected turnover range being between $\notin 0.5$ million and $\notin 10$ million.

The average profit margin of SMEs in 2019 was 7.4%. Of this profit, the average re-investment in innovations was 10% [127]. The assumption is that SMEs are willing to re-invest between \in 3,700 and \in 74,000 in innovations. The cost of the tools used for this study, based on the three technologies, shall fall within this range and, at best, be less than \in 14,800 to cover the complete range of microenterprises which have a turnover between \in 0.5 million and \in 2 million.

3.2.1.5 COVID-19, key technologies supporting remote working

Since the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, the role and perception of digitalisation in our society and for the SMEs has radically changed and it has become an imperative need. The vulnerabilities of many SMEs have been exposed: lack of digitalisation and new digital technologies weakness.

The pandemic has also shown the importance of companies embracing remote working and digitalisation [128]. Three technologies selected during this research support the digitalisation of SMEs:

- In order to enable remote working, the company's information and resources must be available in an integrated management software, and companies must embrace DT in the form of Cloud Computing.
- IoT enables machines and working cells installed in the production line of SMEs to send data to the gateways for further data analysis at the edge or on the cloud. This provides not only real-time visibility of the operations but also enables remote monitoring of production.
- VR solutions empower the companies to perform activities such as training or prototype verification in a remote environment.



3.2.2 Roadmap

All research works addressing these roadmaps make no distinction between large companies and SMEs, as mentioned in section 1.6, considering a large company structure and expertise for Industry 4.0 roadmaps, means ending up involving several departments and teams, such as: strategic management, procurement, human resources, industry 4.0 transition teams or production. SMEs, however, do not have these kinds of structures; they are single-layer companies. Microenterprises, for instance, have less than ten employees and every single employee, not teams, should be able to use the roadmap. Many different approaches to roadmapping have been developed, and roadmaps can take many shapes and forms. Generally, the roadmap focuses on a graphic representation that provides a strategic overview of the topic at hand. The templates and guidelines proposed by the Institute for Manufacturing (IfM) of the University of Cambridge [129] [130] [131] are selected for the basic development of this roadmap. This holistic roadmap framework links directly to the following fundamental questions that apply in any strategic context:

- Where do we want to go? Where are we now? How do we get there?
- Why do we need to act? What should we do? How should we do it? By when?

These questions are addressed during the first two steps of the six-step roadmap. Additionally, as the research wants to address the practical viewpoint, steps 2 through 5 present a business-oriented implementation strategy that takes into consideration the limitations of SMEs (e.g. budget, personnel, etc.). The six-step roadmap is shown in Figure 14 [132].

<u>Step 0 – Identify your bottlenecks</u>

The roadmap begins by identifying those areas of production that are hindering the overall efficiency. The search for bottlenecks consists of evaluating Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) throughout production. This evaluation will reveal the answers to the following questions: Why do we need to act? Where are we now?

<u>Step 1 – Develop a strategy</u>

Step 1 is a crucial stage for the proper development of the roadmap. During this step, the person in charge at the SME must propose possible long-term countermeasures for these bottlenecks using selected Industry 4.0 technologies [Cloud Computing, IoT, Digital Transformation or VR] that best suit this purpose. This person must also consider the maximum available budget for the SME when creating this strategy. This step provides an answer to the following questions: Where do we want to go? How do we get there? What should we do? By when?





Source: Created by the author



Step 2 – Ideas and prototypes

The roadmap continues with the initial deployment of the tool selected in the production line. This initial roll-out begins with a prototype, not by installing the tool across the entire production line. The success of the prototype must be evaluated during a defined time span. If the prototype does not show promising results, the process must return to step 1, in order to propose different long-term countermeasures.

Step 3 – Connect / Plug in your devices

If the results during step 2 are satisfying, the process continues by deploying the solution across the entire production line. This phase starts by training the operators in the production line on how the tool is used, carrying out some dry runs. This step will improve acceptance of the selected Industry 4.0 technology by the operators.

<u>Step 4 – Analyze</u>

The original KPIs identified during step 1, and how they are measured, may no longer be adequate. During this process, additional KPIs must be proposed, and Cloud Computing must be ready to support the storage and analysis of data that the technology selected will generate.

<u>Step 5 – Go Live</u>

The final step is the official roll-out of the technology across the entire production line. This step focuses on monitoring the KPIs defined. The person in charge at the SME will control sustainment during a defined period.

In short, access to Industry 4.0 technologies must be simplified for SMEs, and therefore, the proposed six-step roadmap aims to facilitate decision-making and access to Industry 4.0 technologies by the production area of SMEs. This roadmap has been verified in several examples of practical implementation in the supply chain of SMEs.

3.2.3 Smart Assembly Line (SAL)

SAL is a term shaped during this research, which further develops the Smart Production Line concept presented during a conference paper in 2017 [133]. The SAL aims to connect the theoretical point of view of Industry 4.0 with the four technologies (Cloud Computing, Digital Transformation IoT and VR) selected in this research, so that these technologies are not implemented in isolation but as a group. The four technologies are capable of fostering the four key characteristics of the SAL, as shown in Figure 15, and their implementation should share a common end goal: these technologies and solutions optimize production, enhance productivity and efficiency, and are implemented using the theoretical framework of the roadmap previously defined.

The SAL and the roadmap work together: every component of the technology will be selected and implemented using the roadmap; once the component is implemented in production, it will foster the characteristics promoted by the SAL, as represented in Figure 15 and Figure 16.





Figure 15 - Key characteristics of the Smart Assembly Line



The SAL has 4 key characteristics that set it apart from a traditional production line.

- 1. Collaboration: promotes integration of all equipment and personnel working in the assembly line. It transforms an assembly line in which all components are working in isolation into an interconnected assembly line.
- 2. Data-driven: the SAL generates real-time data and stores it in the cloud (manufacturing time, first pass yield, number of defective parts, etc.). This data can be retrieved at any time, from anywhere.
- 3. Preventive maintenance: data usage enables the implementation of preventive maintenance, in order to avoid down-times.
- 4. Proactive assembly line: the SAL identifies the efficiency of the resources and equipment used in the line in real time. If the assembly line is not working efficiently, the line itself will propose a new distribution of the resources to increase productivity.





Figure 16 - Overview of the Smart Assembly Line

Source: Created by the author

3.3 Industry 4.0 HUB

For the second research objective, a research approach in two phases was used:

- 1. Literature review conducted in 2019 and 2020 to evaluate current Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer initiatives and platforms.
- 2. By the end of 2020, the collaborative online platform Industry 4.0 HUB for knowledge transfer for SMEs was developed.

3.3.1 Background

A systematic literature review was performed using several databases such as the Web of Science, Google Scholar, and Scopus to identify existing Industry 4.0 KT initiatives and platforms.

The foundation of Plattform Industrie 4.0 by several German associations with more than 6000 member companies in April 2013 was the first attempt to create a platform supporting industry KT and the further development of the recent trend in manufacturing technologies, termed as Industry 4.0. The platform, officially announced and kicked off at the Hannover Fair in 2013, seeks to promote the development of Industry 4.0 in Germany and thus strengthen the competitiveness of Germany as a production location [134, 135].



In this context, the excellent Industry 4.0 map is worth highlighting due to its transformation of knowledge related to successful and sustained Industry 4.0 test cases and support of other SMEs accessing Industry 4.0 technologies by providing already proven solutions and saving the initial trial and error phase. In addition, the SME Transfer Network submodule organizes meetings and workshops to promote KT within SMEs.

Using the benefits of the digital transformation, the Digital Innovation Hub (DIH) from the European Commission is another excellent initiative to further promote Industry 4.0 KT within SMEs. It intends to build a European network of DIHs that are one-stop shops to help companies improve their processes, products, and services by using digital technologies. DIHs provide access to technical expertise and experimentation by acting as knowledge transfer platforms [136, 137, 10]. The current numbers show the astonishing progress of the DIHs, as shown in Figure 17. By November 2021, there were 360 fully operational DIHs in Europe. Countries like Spain and Italy already have more than 50 DIHs fully operational, while other countries like Germany and France have more than 20 DIHs in preparation that will open their doors in the following months [138]. The Digital Europe Programme will foster the creation of new DIHs even further.



Figure 17 - Top 7 EU countries by number of fully operational DIHs

Source: Created by the author based on [138]



During recent years, a new trend has been observed: some DIHs are getting connected and creating a cluster to expand their area of influence to a national level and to lead the development not only of a region, but also of a nation or even a pan-European area [139]. One example of this development is the cluster de:hub, which comprises twelve DIHs creating one digital ecosystem [11]. Furthermore, a relevant part of the DIHs is the project DIHNET.EU, which aims to create a sustainable pan-European network of networks to interconnect the regional DIHs and promote networking and collaboration [140]. This project might help to create a great online community to foster interaction among hubs, information exchange, and peer learning.

Figure 18 - Development during the last four years of the number of results in Google Scholar related to DIH and *Plattform Industrie 4.0*.



Source: Created by the author based on data retrieved from Google Scholar

To conclude, and to highlight the relevance of the abovementioned platforms, the interest and research in recent years on the DIH and Plattform Industrie 4.0 is growing, as shown in Figure 18. Moreover, the number of searches for DIH in Google in the last four years shows popularity peaks during the last two years, which emphasizes the need for Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer platforms, as shown in Figure 19.





Figure 19 - Interest over the last four years in DIH, generated via Google Trends.

Source: Created by the author based on data retrieved from Google Trends

3.3.2 Industry 4.0 HUB

In summation, SMEs are being supported by European initiatives in order to improve KT in regard to Industry 4.0. Moreover, there are even Industry 4.0 KT platforms, clusters, and hubs for SMEs, like the DIHs or Plattform Industrie 4.0, which will increase their influence and support SMEs in the following years through European investment plans [141].

In the case of DIHs, the European Commission is creating a complex, regional, multi-layered, and heterogeneous innovation ecosystem that will promote its expansion in the following years. Some studies have suggested the importance of addressing Industry 4.0 at a regional level to foster innovation locally [142, 143, 144]. However, given the number, the different focus, and the specialization of DIHs at the regional, national, and EU levels, new strategies to coordinate, control, and optimize communication through those levels are necessary. DIHs are regionally based, supporting the local industry. Nonetheless, collaboration and networking between the DIHs are essential to ensure that knowledge related to the best practices can be transferred.

Industry 4.0 technologies are evolving fast, and knowledge must be collected in real time. Moreover, the inclusion of new technologies, and especially the advent of Industry 4.0, are facilitating collaboration while at the same time accelerating the development of innovation outcomes and setting new challenges for SMEs [136, 9, 139, 145]. New KT strategies must be developed considering the dynamics resulting from the implementation of Industry 4.0.



Consequently, promoting a collaborative atmosphere by boosting the synergies between SMEs and promoting networking through the different levels previously mentioned will enhance a culture of innovation.

When SMEs start the transition to Industry 4.0, first of all, they do not want to start from scratch, and secondly, it can be easy to get lost in the multitude of technologies and tools that are available in today's market. There is a lack of an essential Industry 4.0 collaborative knowledge platform for every SME at every level, as shown in Figure 20. There is a gap for providing a collaborative web application Industry 4.0 KT hub without borders and without the level of granularity that initiatives like DIHs have created (European countries, European regions, and specialized DIHs).

The KT of Industry 4.0 technologies and projects, as well as the networking of SMEs, can be facilitated via the creation of a collaborative hub. This research aims to fill this gap and has its focus on developing a collaborative, web based KT hub for the implementation of Industry 4.0 components in the supply chains of SMEs.



Figure 20 - Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer for SMEs.

Source: Created by the author



3.3.3 Development of the Industry 4.0 HUB

3.3.3.1 Origins of the Industry 4.0 HUB

Prior to the development of the web based KT hub, a first website development attempt was done during this research [146]. The mission was to develop a simple SCM web-based solution for the micro enterprises and its functions as described in section 1.2.2.2. The developed solution aimed to fulfil the following objectives:

- Get more experience developing web-based hubs
- Gain more insight into a full software stack platform (frontend, backend, and database)
- Identify key elements helping SMEs to start the 4th industrial revolution through digital transformation
- Compare existing off the shelf ERP solutions with a custom-made solution
- Possibility to expand in the future the SCM solution to integrate it in an ERP solution

The SCM web-based solution received the name Supply Chain Hub, and it is a full software stack platform (frontend, backend, and database). For the frontend development HTML, CSS, Bootstrap and JavaScript were used. On the other hand, PHP and JavaScript were used for the backend development and SQL was used for the database.

The Supply Chain Hub offers several SCM tools to help SMEs access the digital age. The tools interconnect departments, functions, and roles, as shown in Figure 21:

Yamazumi Charts

The tool Yamazumi chart is a stacked bar chart that shows the balance of cycle time workloads between several operators typically in an assembly line or work cell.

Bill of materials

The bill of materials is a list of materials, sub-assemblies or parts, and their quantities to manufacture and product.

Stardard operating procedures

The standard operating procedure (SOP) tool allows the users to create a step-by-step instruction designed to help the workers carry out complex manufacturing, packaging or quality operations. SOPs aim to improve the productivity and the quality of the products. A screenshot of the tool is shown in Figure 22.

Takt Time

This feature allows the user to calculate the takt time, which is the average time between the start of production of one unit and the start of production of the next unit, when these production starts are set to match the rate of customer demand.



Methodology

Headcounts

This tool provides a simple and fast feature to calculate the needed headcounts for the assembly line and work cells based on forecasting.

Dashboard

The dashboard provides at-a-glance views of key performance indicators (KPIs) relevant to the business process, as well as some general information and updates for the employees and management to keep them up to date. Additionally, it aims to provide real-time enterprise analytics for better decision-making.

Figure 21 – Different departments and roles of the Supply Chain interconnected through the Supply Chain Hub



Source: Created by the author



SUPPLY CHAIN HUB	Search for Q	Antonio Cotrino 🔯
Dashboard	Work Instructions	
SHOP FLOOR	Easy, smart and user-oriented tool to create work instructions	
MANUFACTURING ENGINEERING	Header	
Documents >	Name	
🛎 Tools 🔹 🗲	Group Number Coll	Pavician
MANAGEMENT \$ Productivity >	A-	
C	Content	
	ID Description	Picture
		Choose file Browse
		+ Add ID Remove previous ID

Figure 22 - Standard operating procedures (SOP)

Given the complexity of a complete SCM solution and the multifaceted possible tools to be developed, the Supply Chain Hub reached just some positive results but a lot of room for improvement, as shown in Table 6. Additionally, some key elements for the digital transformation of the SMEs were identified.

Table 6. Positive results, improvements, and conclusions of the development of the Supply Chain Hub

Positive results	Future improvements
The Supply Chain Hub represents the beginning	The dependency from Microsoft Office, ERP
of a vision, where an integrated software solution	solutions and other SW remains, due to the level
helps SMEs to overcome the digital	of capabilities of this software has not been
transformation, especially microenterprises	reached
The Supply Chain Hub could significantly reduce	Real-time enterprise analytics provide by the
the amount of paperwork in every SME	Supply Chain Hub are still in its infancy
It enhances the collaboration across the supply chain	The connection between the Supply Chain Hub and the customers/suppliers is still to be developed

Source: Created by the author



Conclusions
ERP solutions enable the adoption of a new strategy to go paperless and to manage the data digitally and in the cloud
The Supply Chain Hub was a positive experience to gain more insight into a full software stack platform
Existing off the shelf ERP & SCM solutions are very powerful, and their current prices are accessible to every micro enterprise
Nowadays the possibilities to develop a SCM custom-made solution in combination with Cloud Computing are unlimited
ERP solutions are a backbone to start the digital transformation of SMEs
SCM & ERP solution can enhance collaboration enterprise-wide and allow SMEs to embrace the development of a remote working environment

Source: Created by the author

3.3.3.2 Final development of the Industry 4.0 HUB

Following the Supply Chain Hub, the web based KT hub developed during this research is called Industry 4.0 HUB [147]. It is a full software stack platform (frontend, backend, and database). There are several alternatives of web application software stack solutions that might be selected based on different decision criteria for each project, including the project size, scalability, maintainability, and security [148].

To support the decision-making, recent results from the Developer Survey 2020 from Stack Overflow were analysed. Nearly 65,000 developers from over 180 countries participated in the survey, and the results show that JavaScript, HTML or CSS, and SQL are the top three programming, scripting, and markup languages used [149]. As this project is still in its early stages, the following alternatives were selected based on the experience of the author and the current usage between web developers. Other than that, other criteria were not taken into consideration. For the frontend development, the following programming languages were used:

- HTML 5: the latest version of the markup language for web pages.
- CSS 3: a style sheet language used for describing the presentation of a document written in a markup language such as HTML.
- Bootstrap 4: HTML, CSS, and JavaScript framework for developing responsive web pages.
- The backend development was performed using the following programming languages:
- PHP: a server scripting language and a powerful tool for making dynamic and interactive web pages.



JavaScript: high-level and multi-paradigm programming language.

Finally, MySQL was used for the creation of the database. Moreover, several libraries, such as the JavaScript library jQuery, were used to simplify the programming and expand the capabilities of the Industry 4.0 HUB. The full software stack architecture is shown in Figure 23.





Source: Created by the author

The source code editor used for the development was Visual Studio Code. The first phase of the development was performed locally on the laptops of the author on a local test server without interaction with a live server. Once the platform was running in a stable state and the first dry runs were completed, it was uploaded to a web server, and the Industry 4.0 HUB has been live since January 2021 from the following link: <u>i40-hub.com</u>

The code of the Industry 4.0 HUB is available in the Annex.

3.4 Recap

The initial literature review led to the conclusion that existing roadmaps make no distinction between large companies and SMEs. SMEs must be considered separately and to that purpose the six-step Industry 4.0 Roadmap, developed using the templates and guidelines proposed by the IfM of the University of Cambridge, was presented during this methodology chapter. The Industry 4.0 Roadmap is validated and verified in the following chapter 4, including several qualitative and quantitative results.



On the other hand, the two main existing Industry 4.0 KT platforms DIHs and Plattform Industrie 4.0 were extensively analysed through systematic literature review. The outcome was the aim to fill the existing gap with a new collaborative web application Industry 4.0 KT, the so-called Industry 4.0 HUB. This chapter described the selected programming languages for the development of the frontend, backend and database of the Industry 4.0 HUB. The result of the development and the different functionalities that the Industry 4.0 HUB offers are presented in the chapter 5.



Industry 4.0 Roadmap for SMEs

4 INDUSTRY 4.0 ROADMAP FOR SMES

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises



4.1 Introduction

During this chapter the qualitative and/or quantitative results obtained during the testing and validation of the Industry 4.0 Roadmap are presented. There are in total six Industry 4.0 solutions, which are based on various Industry 4.0 technologies such as IoT, Cloud Computing, VR and DT. The structure to present the solutions is the always the same through the different sections:

- Short introduction to get some insights into the technology and the problem which aims to be solved.
- Industry 4.0 Roadmap application following the six steps.
- Costs associated to the implementation of the solution.
- Qualitative and/or quantitative results obtained during the testing and validation.

The study of the Industry 4.0 solutions selected in this research, including testing and verification, was carried out at the Munich manufacturing site of a biomedical company. The Andon system [4.2] and the Digital Visual Project Management [4.5] have been completely rolled out in the production line and the results of the validation are conclusive. The Manipulator [4.6] and the RFID Kanban [4.7] are installed in the assembly line and the warehouse but the results of the validation are still on-going. The Mixed reality [4.3] and Pick-to-light [4.4] technologies are still at the analysis stage of the six-step roadmap; therefore, no quantitative results are yet available and only qualitative results of the first prototype are presented.

4.2 Andon system – IoT applied to quality control

Quality is the main driver of an exceptional production plant. Non-conformances shall be kept under control in order to provide customers with the best quality, and to maintain favourable productivity.

Real-time visibility and immediate intervention regarding waste are needed to manage nonconformances. Furthermore, tracking trends in performance over time is also crucial to improve the efficiency of the operations in the assembly line.

Andon is a term that refers to a system which notifies a quality or processing problem. An Andon system is one of the elements described in the Jidoka quality control method pioneered by Toyota as part of the Toyota Production System and belongs to the lean production approach [150].

The Andon system proposed within this research uses a TL70 Modular Tower Light with a wireless radio base connected to a DXM700 Wireless Controller. The data will be pushed to the Banner Cloud Data Services (CDS) to create a dashboard and perform cloud computing activities.

The Andon system uses two of the technologies highlighted in the section 1.1.3: IoT and Cloud Computing. Implementation following the roadmap is described in Table 7.



Step number	Step description	Application for this solution
0	Identify your bottlenecks	The number of quality non-conformances has been increasing for a long time. Quality failures shall be detected immediately, and countermeasures shall be applied as soon as possible.
1	Develop a strategy	Every work cell in the assembly line will get a traffic light that is manually switched to notify quality non- conformances. It will generate real-time data and will allow employees to resolve the issues in a short period of time.
2	Ideas & Prototypes	Think big but start small. A model work cell was created, where the first prototype was tested.
3	Connect / Plug in your devices	Traffic light was installed, connected to the controller, dashboard was set, and the Andon team was ready to analyze the data. Some dry runs were performed until the system ran stable.
4	Analyze	Andon team ran daily KPIs to control the evolution of quality non-conformances and analyze the results. Am I winning or am I losing?
5	Go Live	Once the results were verified and the Andon system has proven that IoT can help track and reduce quality non- conformances, the Andon system went live and is ready to be extended to another work cells.

Table 7. Andon system – roadmap application

Source: Created by the author

Total investment for the Andon system is \$1,194 (implementing a single Tower Light), but is easily extendable by acquiring new Tower Lights (each \$315) [151]:

- TL70 Modular Tower Light [\$315]
- DXM700 Wireless Controller [\$579]
- Banner Cloud Data Services (CDS) Starter [\$300 Annually]

Quantitative results

The Andon system was installed in January 2020 in the Munich manufacturing site of a biomedical company as shown in Figure 24. The success of the solution was evaluated using two KPIs for six months, and presented in the Table 8:

• Number of non-conformances: measures the amount of non-conformances created in the production line and incoming inspection areas during a month. The number of non-conformances went down by 63% since the introduction of the Andon system.

• Savings: the processing of a non-conformance takes on average 10 working hours (root-cause analysis, definition of countermeasures, implementation of countermeasures, etc.). Savings are measured in working hours based on the jumping-off point (JOP), which was February 2020.

Month / 2020	Savings to JOP	Number of non-conformances
February	-	145
March	270 h	118
April	650 h	80
May	720 h	73
June	850 h	60
July	920 h	53

Table 8	Andon	system -	- Quantitative	results
rabic 0.	muon	system -	Quantitative	results

Source: Created by the author

Figure 24 - Implementation of the Andon system



Source: Created by the author



4.3 Mixed Reality for manufacturing and shipping processes

HoloLens coupled with the software solution Microsoft 365 Guides is a hands-free computer for the operator that:

- Displays the manufacturing instructions as interactive Standard Operating Procedures (SOP) and renders high-definition holograms that respond like physical objects. It goes where you go, sees what you see, and does what you say.
- Displays digital pick lists. Order details are automatically assigned and sent to each picker, where they can follow instructions on their HoloLens for a more efficient process. A digital picking list can more easily include additional information such as product images, serving as an additional quality control check and as a validation that the picker is grabbing the correct item.

Mixed reality uses one of the technologies presented in section 1.1.3: VR. Implementation following the roadmap is described in Table 9.

Step number	Step description	Application for this solution
0	Identify your bottlenecks	Work orders for shipping are often picked incorrectly; paper- based pick lists are getting lost, or not properly reported to the database.
1	Develop a strategy	2 shipping orders per day, consisting of 10/20 items, need to be prepared and commissioned. One pair of mixed reality glasses, that can be shared out between the operators is needed. Additionally, the pick lists must be digitized.
2	Ideas & Prototypes	Standard shipping will be used for the prototype. It consists of 15 items [10 crates and 5 boxes]. The pick list needs to include: customer information, date and time of the order, order number, product location in the warehouse, product locator and a photograph of the product.
3	Connect / Plug in your devices	One HoloLens is ready to be used and the digital pick list is accessible. One operator is trained on the usage of the mixed reality glasses, and he will perform a couple of dry runs.
4	Analyze	Control the picking time: it shall be shorter. Correct possible mistakes: missing items in the picking list, ergonomics not properly controlled, etc.
5	Go Live	Once the final quantitative results are available, the tool will be ready to go live and to be extended to all shipping orders.

Table 9. Virtual reality – roadmap application

Source: Created by the author

The total investment for the mixed reality system is \$3,520 [152]:

- HoloLens 2 [\$3,455]
- Microsoft 365 Guides [\$65 per user/month]

Quantitative results

The results of mixed reality implementation are not available at this point in the research. The initial qualitative results gained from the operators in the Munich manufacturing site are presented in section 6.

4.4 Pick-to-light – boosting productivity in the picking and kitting processes

Manual picking processes that are not properly carried out can lead to significant monetary losses. Operators need experience to know the exact location of the bins or storage racks for the different work orders in the production line.

The Pick-to-light (PTL) system provides an extraordinary solution: the front of each bin or storage rack is equipped with a numerical display with buttons. These devices or nodes are controlled by software. This software lights up the display, prompting the operator to remove goods from the bin or storage rack, and indicates how many units of the article in question to pick on the screen.

Once the operator has finished extracting the corresponding units, he or she presses a key to confirm the operation has been carried out. This informs the software, and the light is turned off.

PTL Solution Kits consist of several PTL Devices connected to a DXM700 Controller, which is configured via touch screen.

The PTL uses two of the technologies selected in the section 1.1.3: IoT and Cloud Computing. Implementation following the roadmap is described in Table 10.

Step number	Step description	Application for this solution
0	Identify your bottlenecks	Work orders are often picked incorrectly, working processes are inefficient, picking time is rocketing and the increasing number of materials in the warehouse has worsened
1	Develop a strategy	Based on the number and complexity of the work orders to be picked, 10 lights and a controller are needed to improve the picking process in the warehouse.
2	Ideas & Prototypes	The most-picked work orders were selected.
3	Connect / Plug-in your devices	Pick-to-lights were installed, connected to the controller, dashboard was set, and the warehouseman was ready to analyze performance of the picking process based on the lights. Some dry runs were performed until the system ran stable.

Table 10. Pick-to-light – Implementation process



Step number	Step description	Application for this solution
1	Apaluzo	KPI was set to control evolution of the picking time and
4	Analyze	analyze the results. Am I winning or am I losing?
		Once the final quantitative results are available, the tool will
5	Go Live	be ready to go live and be extended to other warehouse
		areas.

Source: Created by the author

Total investment for the PTL system is \$2,648 (just one PTL), easily extendable by purchasing additional PTL devices [153]:

- PTL110S-TD3-QP150 [\$149]
- SOLUTIONSKIT-PTL [\$2,499]

Quantitative results

PTL results are not available at this point in the research. The initial qualitative results gained from the operators in the Munich manufacturing are presented in the next section 6.

4.5 Digital Visual Project Management

The COVID-19 pandemic has shown the importance of companies embracing remote working and digital transformation. With the aim of ensuring the business continuity several companies had to move from an on-site project management to a remote project management. Companies all around the world had to bring teams to work together, anytime, anywhere [154, 128].

A project management software helps the teams plan, organize, and manage resource tools and develop resource estimates. Several project management tools have become during 2020 more visible and all large enterprises have adopted them as their primary solution to help teams organize, track, and manage their work. The alternatives nowadays are unlimited: Trello, Asana, Monday.com, Jira, Wrike, Microsoft Planner, Smartsheet, ProofHub, etc. [155]

The solution presented during this research is the so called Digital Visual Project Management (DVPM), which seeks to transition from the traditional physical visual project management to a digital version.

The DVPM uses one of the technologies selected in the section 1.1.3: Digital Transformation. Implementation following the roadmap is described in Table 11.



	8)
Step number	Step description	Application for this solution
		Teams are not continuously available on-site, the work
		environment is moving towards a hybrid model, where some
0	Identify your	employees are working remote and some employees on-site.
0	bottlenecks	Old project management strategies, where projects were
		tracked on-site using visual project management boards are
		not valid anymore.
	Develop a strategy	A project management software must be selected to replace
		the traditional Post-it-based boards. Different project
1		management software tools were used during some months
1		to select the most appropriate one. Microsoft Planner was
		selected, as the tool is part of Microsoft Teams, which is
		already used in the business.
2	Ideas & Prototypes	A trial DVPM has been created to start gaining some
		experience, as shown in Figure 25.
3	Connect / Plug-in your	The first official DVPM was set to help the manufacturing
	devices	engineering team organize the tasks.
4	Apolyzo	A new KPI was set to control the number of closed tasks
4	Analyze	every month. Am I winning or am I losing?
		The tool is ready to go live and be extended to other
5	Go Live	departments of SCM, such as manufacturing quality and
		materials & planning

Table 11. Digital Visual Project Management - Implementation process

Source: Created by the author

The total investment for the DVPM is \$57 a month/user for the Microsoft 365 E5 license, which provides access not only to Microsoft Teams, where Microsoft Planner [Tasks by Planner and To Do] is integrated, but also to other Microsoft 365 Apps such as PowerPoint, Word and Excel [156].



am Member 1	Team Member 2	Team Member 3	Cross-Functional Projects
+ Add task	+ Add task	+ Add task	+ Add task
	Yellow	Green	
	Perform dFMEA/pFMEA	 Transfer to Production 	
WILLESTONE /		O Purchase Tools	
MILESTOR		Purchase Work Cells	
T	Yellow		
	Finalize the Design		
Red	 1st Design 	Green	Blue
Coordinate PM	O 2nd Design	Transfer to the Field	Prepare Forecast 2022/2023
Milestone_Picture.gif	3rd Design		crossfunctional_team.jpeg
■ 12/23 @ 1 @ 0/2		Consolidation Center - Asia	
	▶ ₩ 12/31 ⊘ 0/3	Consolidation Center - Europe	
		! 🝚 🖻 02/09/2022 🕑 0/3	

Figure 25 - Trial DVPM created using Microsoft Planner [Tasks by Planner and To Do]

Source: Created by the author

Quantitative results

The DVPM started in June 2020 in the Munich manufacturing site of a biomedical company. The success of the solution was evaluated using two KPIs for six months, and presented in the Table 12:

- Number of closed tasks: measures the number of tasks closed in the manufacturing engineering team during a month. The number of open tasks went down by 36% since the introduction of the DVPM.
- Savings: 20 tasks need on average a headcount fulltime to manage them. Savings are measured in reduction of headcounts based on the JOP, which was June 2020.

Month / 2021	Savings to JOP [Number of headcounts]	Number of open tasks/closed tasks	
June	-	75	
July	0.1	73/2	
August	0.5	65/8	
September	0.55	64/1	
Öctober	1.1	53/11	
November	1.3	48/5	

Table 12.	DVPM -	Quantitative	results
-----------	--------	--------------	---------

Source: Created by the author



4.6 Manipulator – Ergonomics, Safety and Productivity Improvement

Manual material handling (MMH) contributes to a large percentage of musculoskeletal disorders (MSDs) reported annually in Europe. The MSDs can result in pain, disability, medical treatment, and financial stress [157]. Additionally, MSDs are the leading cause of work disability, sickness absence from work and loss of productivity across all the EU member states. It is estimated that the total cost of lost productivity attributable to MSDs among people of working age in the EU could be as high as 2% of gross domestic product (GDP) [158]. Cobots and industrial manipulators have been introduced to answer a need for more ergonomics and safety in MMH [159, 160].

The solution presented during this research is the manipulator, which improves ergonomics and safety and enhances the productivity. The manipulator instead of the cobot has been selected because it was an off the shelf solution: programming not needed, cheaper and easier to implement.

The manipulator uses one of the technologies selected in the section 1.1.3: Robotics and Automation. Implementation following the roadmap is described in Table 13.

Step number	Step description	Application for this solution		
0	Identify your bottlenecks	MMH is a health risk in the assembly line. Operators must manually lift and assemble heavy subassemblies (from 5 kg up to 40 kg). It contributes to MSDs and poor ergonomics scores. Additionally, two headcounts instead of one have to be planned for some stations of the assembly line in order to lift and assemble the 40 kg sub-assemblies, which decreases the productivity.		
1	Develop a strategy	The existing International safety standards for MMH [EN 1005 and OSHA and NIOSH] were reviewed to fully understand the health risks associated to the MMH and to identify maximum lifting weight manually allowed [161, 162, 163, 164]. Some trade fairs, such the International trade fair for automation in production and assembly in Stuttgart (MOTEK) were visited to gather ideas [165].		
2	Ideas & Prototypes	Several cobots and industrial manipulators solutions were analyzed and investigated to solve improve ergonomics.		
3	Connect / Plug-in your devices	The industrial manipulator Liftronic Easy [166] from the company Scaglia Indeva was selected and installed in the assembly line, as shown in Figure 26.		

Table 13. Manipulator – Implementation process



Step number	Step description	Application for this solution
4	Analyze	Two KPIs were set to control the success of the industrial manipulator.
5	Go Live	The manipulator is ready to go live and to improve the manufacturing processes and ergonomics in the assembly line.

Source: Created by the author

<image>

Figure 26 – Industrial Manipulator – Liftronic Easy

Source: Created by the author

The total investment for the Manipulator is \$46,000.

Quantitative results

The Manipulator was installed in September 2021 in the Munich manufacturing site of a biomedical company. The success of the solution is being evaluated using two KPIs for six months, and presented in the Table 14:

- Number of Reported Accidents & Incidents
- Savings: one headcount instead of two can be planned for some stations of the assembly line to lift and assemble the 40 kg sub-assemblies, which improves the productivity. Savings are measured in reduction of headcounts based on the JOP, which was September 2021.

Month / 2021	Number of Reported Accidents & Incidents	Savings to JOP [Number of headcounts]	
September	0	-	
October	0	0.7	
November	0	1	

Гable 14.	Manipulator	– Ouantitative results	

Source: Created by the author

4.7 RFID Kanban

The Japanese word Kanban means visual board or sign. The Kanban system is part of the Toyota Production System (TPS), which was created in the late 1940s to control inventory levels and the production and supply of components. The Kanban system can be thought of as a signal and response system. When an item is running low at the manufacturing shop floor, there will be a visual sign, usually a card, specifying how much to order from the supply. The person using the parts makes the order for the quantity indicated by the Kanban card and the supplier provides the exact amount requested [167, 168, 169, 170].

The Kanban technology has evolved from traditional handwritten cards to automated ordering systems using Radio-frequency identification (RFID). The solution presented during this research is the RFID Kanban, which is a system for managing the replenishment of production material in manufacturing industries. The basis is an insensitive chip with antenna, the so-called RFID tag or RFID transponder, which is attached to the object used in the shop floor as a label on the Kanban bin and is movable. Each tag is identifiable by a unique number for data security. The RFID Kanban system also consists of a reading device for detecting the transponder and the sending unit for data transmission or for the automated reordering of parts for production [171, 172]. There are several ways to trigger the order, for example:

- Turning the 2-part Kanban bins
- Pressing a button
- Weighing technology, which constantly monitors the fill level in the container and triggers the demand when the reorder level is reached

- The empty Kanban bin is dropped into the RFID box
- The empty Kanban bins are transported through the RFID gate
- The empty Kanban bins are placed on a RFID mat

The abovementioned solutions enable automated repeat orders without the need for scanning or manual entry. The RFID Kanban uses one of the technologies selected in the section 1.1.3: Internet of Things. Implementation following the roadmap is described in Table 15.

Step number	Step description	Application for this solution	
		Managing the replenishment of production material in the	
		manufacturing is time-consuming and leads to human errors.	
		The whole process is not efficient:	
0	Identify your	- human errors are mitigated through the conduction	
0	bottlenecks	of regular physical inventories	
		- warehouse workers must manually check all Kanban	
		cards and Kanban bins and they need to enter the	
		orders manually in the ERP system	
		Physical Kanban cards were a standard in the 2000s but is not	
1	Develop a strategy	state of the art technology to be used to manage the material	
		replenishment.	
		Different Kanban systems from different vendors such as	
2	Ideas & Prototypes	Würth and Keller & Kalmbach were analyzed, as well as the	
		different ways to trigger the order.	
		The dropLOG® Kanban system from Keller & Kalmbach was	
3	Connect / Plug-in your	selected and installed for the material replenishment of	
-	devices	fasteners and connecting components (small parts), as shown	
		in Figure 27.	
		KPIs were set to control evolution of the missing parts and to	
4	Analyze	measure the time invested to replenish the material. Am I	
		winning or am I losing?	
		Once all quantitative results are gathered, the RFID Kanban	
5	Go Live	will be ready to go live and to improve the replenishment	
		process, introducing an automated ordering system.	

Table 15.	RFID	Kanban –	Impl	ementation	process
			r		r

Source: Created by the author



Industry 4.0 Roadmap for SMEs





Source: Created by the author

The total investment for the RFID Kanban system is \$2,528, without including the prices of the material bins [171, 172, 173]:

- Zebra RFID Labels [\$117]
- Zebra RFID printer [\$1428]
- Rack with material bins [\$900]
- DropLOG Lease [\$75/monthly]



Quantitative results

The RFID Kanban was installed in July 2021 in the Munich manufacturing site of a biomedical company. The success of the solution is being evaluated using two KPIs for six months, and presented in the Table 16:

- Number of missing parts: incorrectly material replenishment leads to missing parts in the assembly line.
- Savings: traditional material replenishment management for fasteners and connecting components (small parts) using handwritten Kanban cards requires on average 40 working hours a month, plus the additional countermeasures needed due to the missing parts. Savings are measured in working hours based on the jumping-off point (JOP), which was July 2021.

Month / 2021	Savings to JOP	Number of missing parts
July	3 h	13
August	4 h	13
September	4 h	11
October	6 h	11
November	7 h	9

Table 16.	. RFID	Kanban	– Quanti	tative	results
-----------	--------	--------	----------	--------	---------

Source: Created by the author

4.8 Recap

This chapter presented the results of the six Industry 4.0 solutions implemented in the SME manufacturing site following the strategy of the Industry 4.0 Roadmap. The testing and verification of the Industry 4.0 Roadmap shows the suitability to successfully roll out Industry 4.0 technologies in SMEs.

Moreover, this chapter 4 pretended to highlight the practiced-oriented focus of the Industry 4.0 Roadmap and therefore real solutions, which are currently in used are described.


Industry 4.0 HUB for SMEs

5 INDUSTRY 4.0 HUB FOR SMES

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 73 of 137



5.1 Introduction

This chapter aims to present the collaborative Industry 4.0 KT platform called Industry 4.0 HUB. It starts with a guideline to understand how the platform works and how the different functionalities are interconnected. Subsequently, the different modules of the website and their capabilities are detailed presented.

5.2 Industry 4.0 HUB

The Industry 4.0 HUB is a website that aims to support SMEs in selecting the appropriate Industry 4.0 technologies and projects. The website intends to work as an SME collaborative network for KT, where SMEs can access the latest knowledge, expertise, and technology to access Industry 4.0. The Industry 4.0 HUB wants to eliminate impediments to accessing Industry 4.0 knowledge; it wants to offer open access to Industry 4.0 knowledge.

This platform does not pretend to gather single Industry 4.0 technologies, but instead collects Industry 4.0 use cases, real solutions, and projects in SMEs. The Industry 4.0 HUB is based on three pillars: the SMEs accessing the platform, the website offering the front-end capabilities, and a database, as the backend, where Industry 4.0 use cases are stored, as shown in Figure 28. The Industry 4.0 HUB is designed with a modular architecture that guarantees great advantages in terms of flexibility and extensibility. The Industry 4.0 HUB offers four modules, which will be explained in the following subsections.



Figure 28 - Industry 4.0 HUB architecture

Source: Created by the author



5.3 The HUB

This module is the core of the KT. The HUB enables the SMEs to access the Industry 4.0 database and gain the information and awareness necessary to implement Industry 4.0 use cases. Each use case is presented from a practical viewpoint, with a detailed dataset including the fields presented in Table 17.

Field	Description	
Name of the Industry 4.0 Project	Unique identification of the Industry 4.0 use case, which	
	is used as a key for the SQL database.	
	The literature about technologies related to Industry 4.0	
	is extensive [109, 103, 104, 81]. Considering the large	
	number of technologies related to Industry 4.0, six of	
Industry 4.0 Technology	these technologies were selected to classify the use	
	cases: Internet of Things, machine learning, automation,	
	big data, cloud computing, augmented reality, and	
	other.	
	Short introduction of the Industry 4.0 solution,	
	including the use case of the project and the	
	improvement achieved. With this information, other	
Description	SMEs can gain a quick understanding of and easily and	
	quickly comprehend the key usage of the solution and	
	implement it in their organizations.	
	Several research works have highlighted that SMEs do	
	not have the economic resources to implement Industry	
	4.0 technologies [88, 132]. For the Industry 4.0 HUB, this	
Budget	category is included so that microenterprises and small	
-	enterprises with turnover ranges between EUR 0.5	
	million and EUR 10 million can carefully select the	
	solution based on the costs and the investment.	
Picture	This allows the user to upload a picture of the use case	
	to support rapid visual recognition.	
	This is a field to include links to provide additional	
Additional Information (Link)	information, such as the website of the vendor of the	
	technologies used.	

Table 17. Dataset of the Industry 4.0 use ca	ases.
--	-------

Source: Created by the author

This dataset in the database aims to describe in a nutshell the abovementioned key elements to understand how an Industry 4.0 use case has been implemented in a SME.

Additionally, this module has a search bar, which allows the user of the SME to search for:

• Industry 4.0 technologies



- Budget
- Specific use cases
- Keywords

Some examples of Industry 4.0 use cases in SMEs, related to the IoT, presented using the abovementioned dataset are shown in Figure 29.

Figure 29 - Industry 4.0 HUB desktop user interface.

Industry 4.0 HUB		The HUB Road	dmap Community 🎤 Collaborate
The HUB Industry 4.0 technologies, real projects and tools to sup transfer within SMEs. Internet of Things	oort the knowledge		
Andon system	Pick-to-Light		

Source: Created by the author

5.4 Roadmap

The HUB enables Industry 4.0 KT and allows SMEs to gain the Industry 4.0 practical knowledge required to implement the projects in their facilities. However, the implementation could be tortuous sometimes, and therefore, an additional module was provided in the Industry 4.0 HUB to support the SMEs: Roadmap.

This module connects the two main results of this research: the Industry 4.0 Roadmap described in the chapter 4 and the website Industry 4.0 HUB. The first objective of this module is to be a theoretical guideline to understand how to implement the strategy of the Industry 4.0 Roadmap. Secondly, some successful solutions, implemented in SMEs using the Industry 4.0 Roadmap as described in the previous chapter, are also presented in this module.

The Industry 4.0 Roadmap aims to facilitate decision-making and access to Industry 4.0 technologies by the production areas of the SMEs.



The main differences between the roadmap proposed within this research and the roadmaps presented in previous research, as previously described in the chapter 4, are its focus on SMEs and the practical viewpoint. The initial dashboard of this module is shown in Figure 30.

👩 Industry 4.0 HUB The HUB Roadmap Community *P* Collaborate Roadmap ep 0 – Identify your bottl lì. Evaluation of the current KPIs 1 o a strateg ndustry 4.0 techno budget and perso X X X The roadmap simplifies the decision making and the access to the Industry 4.0 technologies, projects and tools proposed in the HUB for SMEs. It focuses on the Step 2 – Ideas & Prototypes sure the success of the prototyp deployment of the technologies from a practical point of view and aims to **.** measure of the results through KPIs. ect / Plug-in your devices in the production line and ing of employees ß Discover one real implementation of the roadmap - the Andon System Step 4 - Analyze 0 w KPIs, storage and ana of the data Step 5 - Go Live å roll-out and susta

Figure 30 - Industry 4.0 HUB - Module Roadmap



5.5 Community

Following the networking trend being observed during recent years in other platforms like DIH, the Industry 4.0 HUB proposes a module called Community. The importance of community is becoming greater as we address the challenges that SMEs are facing nowadays to implement Industry 4.0 technologies. This module aims to be a forum where SMEs can share experiences on Industry 4.0 implementation and where collaboration can appear.

But fruitful cooperation between the SMEs of the Industry 4.0 HUB requires effective collaboration, and therefore the following module 5.6 is required to foster the community. This module is shown in the Figure 31.

5.6 Collaborate

This module allows SMEs to contribute to the Industry 4.0 HUB, introducing use cases, real projects, and implementations of SMEs in the database. Every DIH has a different focus and specialization on a regional level, which makes access to the knowledge for SMEs from other regions or nations within the European Union and outside of it difficult. On the other hand, Plattform Industrie 4.0 focuses mainly on the use cases in Germany. Both platforms have already defined structures and procedures. Single users or SMEs are not able to collaborate; they cannot transfer Industry 4.0 knowledge with other SMEs.



The Industry 4.0 HUB aims to create a platform without regional or national barriers and where everyone has the right to share Industry 4.0 knowledge and experience. Effective collaboration offers the means for improving the access to the Industry 4.0 to the SMEs. It is also important for reducing inequality nationally and internationally along the EU.



Figure 31 - Industry 4.0 HUB - Module Community

Source: Created by the author

5.7 Recap

Through this chapter, the lector gained an overview on the capabilities of the Industry 4.0 HUB including its different modules.



Discussions



6 DISCUSSIONS

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 79 of 137



6.1 Industry 4.0 Roadmap

6.1.1 Roadmap comparison

As described earlier in section 3.2.2, the proposed roadmap aimed to simplify access by SMEs to Industry 4.0 technologies. The main differences between the roadmap proposed within this paper and roadmaps presented in previous research works are its focus on SMEs and the practical viewpoint. To highlight this extended approach, the following three criteria will be used in a weighted decision matrix Table 18:

- Task-oriented: SMEs do not have the same structures as large enterprises and, therefore, the roadmap must be task-oriented, not team-oriented. A roadmap that focuses on the completion of particular tasks makes it possible to create a roadmap with a single headcount, without involving several departments. This reduces the resources required to create the roadmap.
- Investment considerations: the roadmap will take into account the monetary limitations of SMEs for implementation.
- Practical implementation: the roadmap should not conclude with a theoretical development of the strategy; instead, it should continue with its deployment in practice and the subsequent measurement of the results through KPIs.

The fulfilment of the abovementioned criteria is represented in the following table Table 18 [green circle: fulfilled, red circle: not fulfilled].

Proposed roadmap	Task-oriented	Practical implementation	Investment considerations
[86]	•	•	•
[78]	•	•	•
[82]	•	•	•
This research [3.2.2]	•	•	•

Table 18. Roadmap comparison

Source: Created by the author

6.1.2 Data obtained during usage of the roadmap

Based on the quantitative results presented in section 4.2 and on the qualitative results gained during the prototype phase, the Andon system improves the operation as follows:



- The key benefit of the Andon system is that it makes the condition of manufacturing processes readily and easily visible to plant managers, operators, and maintenance personnel, improving cross-functional collaboration.
- In addition, it makes it far easier to ensure processes are being carried out efficiently and productively.
- Andon boards can also act as an early warning device, improving visibility. When abnormal conditions are noted, they will appear on the Andon board, giving operators and managers time to correct problems before they begin in some cases.

The qualitative results gathered during the prototype phase show that the implementation of a PTL system reaps great benefits:

- It makes the operations far more flexible by decreasing the number of operator movements. In addition, it takes advantage of the time previously spent on reading, writing down and checking information to prepare more orders, thereby increasing employee productivity.
- It drastically decreases errors made in order preparation.
- Assistive picking technology requires the least training for new hires. This facilitates the onboarding of operators in your facilities.
- It consists of a mature technology that has incorporated increasing possibilities regarding the design of the devices and the nature of the messages it displays. This, consequently, provides enhanced customization options.

The qualitative results gained during the prototype phase show that usage of mixed reality glasses promotes the following benefits:

- It reduces the gap between rookies and veterans in many professions, due to the fast-learning curve.
- Improved Resource Management
- It simplifies complex problems/situations through the usage of high-definition holograms, increasing the productivity of operators.

Moreover, the quantitative results gathered during this research and presented in section 4.5, in addition with the qualitative results, show that the DVPM improves how teams collaborate:

- The data and progress of each project is available in just one place, in just one tool. It makes easier to delegate tasks and to manage the resources. The DVPM facilitates keeping team members in the loop about everything happening in the project.
- Improved visibility regarding tasks and resources, makes possible to optimize the resources management and distribute them efficiently. It generates headcounts savings, as shown in Table 12, due to the increased productivity.
- The DVPM comes with customizable dashboards for real-time reporting, which improves the visibility not only towards team members, but also towards management.



The quantitative results related to the Manipulator, which are still being carried out, presented in section 4.6, in addition with the qualitative results, show that the industrial Manipulator improves ergonomics and productivity:

- The manipulator effectively improves the operator wellness and achieves ergonomic safe handling operations. It eliminates the strain during load lifting, but also the inertia during acceleration, braking or direction changes.
- The Liftronic Easy Manipulator has an electronic control, which has many advantages compared to a traditional pneumatic manipulator: auto-weight sense, less maintenance costs, and noise reduction.
- The manipulator also generates savings, it improves the productivity, reducing the headcounts, as shown in Table 14.

Finally, the quantitative results obtained during the usage of the RFID Kanban, presented in section 4.7, in addition with the qualitative results, show that the RFID Kanban, or similar modern types of Kanban, automates the management of the material replenishment and increases the productivity:

- The RFID Kanban allows the Materials & Planning department to precisely control the inventory levels in real time.
- It eliminates the need for manual data entry and simplifies the ordering and replenishment process and data transfer.
- The RFID Kanban system is easy to implement in old-fashioned warehouses, as it is an upgrade of traditional Kanban system, with increases the acceptance, reduces the fears of the operators and no change of existing processes is required.
- The solution generates savings: eliminates manual data entries and the reduces missing parts due to the reduction of the human error as shown in Table 16.

To summarize, the proposed roadmap brings the following benefits:

- The roadmap helps SMEs enter the new era of manufacturing using a simple process that does not require complex expertise or big teams. The proposed roadmap covers one of the gaps highlighted in the section 1.6.
- The six Industry 4.0 technologies selected (Cloud Computing, Digital Transformation, IoT, Robotics, Automation and VR) are available for every company, no matter the number of employees or its revenue. According to another gap identified in section 1.6, this research has shown the implementation of Industry 4.0 technologies from a practical point of view using the roadmap.
- The initial investment is affordable for every SME. Five out of the six results presented cost less than €4,000, just the manipulator exceeds the range presented in section 3.2.1.4; the solutions have evolved to low-cost products that generate great productivity improvements.

Moreover, the key characteristics of the SAL presented in section 3.2.3 are visible in the six technologies presented during this paper Table 19.



	Table 19. S	AL – expectations	fulfilled	
Tools	Collaboration	Data-driven	Preventive Maintenance	Proactive assembly line
Andon System	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Mixed reality	\checkmark	\checkmark	×	\checkmark
PTL	\checkmark	\checkmark	×	\checkmark
DVPM	\checkmark	\checkmark	×	\checkmark
Manipulator	\checkmark	×	\checkmark	\checkmark
RFID Kanban	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark

Source: Created by the author

6.2 Industry 4.0 HUB

The result of this research is the Industry 4.0 HUB platform, which has been completely developed and online since January 2021 at the following link: <u>i40-hub.com</u>. This research presents the qualitative advantages of using the collaborative KT platform Industry 4.0 HUB:

- The Industry 4.0 HUB creates a single source for Industry 4.0 KT for SMEs. Every SME willing to implement Industry 4.0 technologies does not need to seek hundreds of papers, books, and platforms as everything is available in just one website, which covers the lack of knowledge highlighted in Section 1.6. Additionally, the resources needed to start the Fourth Industrial Revolution are minimized.
- The HUB provides real-time SME access to an immense collection of Industry 4.0 use cases.
- The Collaborate and Networking modules allow SMEs to enter use cases and share Industry 4.0 knowledge and resources, creating a collaborative network.



• The Roadmap module helps SMEs enter the new era of manufacturing using a simple process that does not require complex expertise or big teams.

Industry 4.0 KT must be simplified for the SMEs, especially for the microenterprises, and therefore, a single source platform like the Industry 4.0 HUB could provide the solution to the deficiency identified. As was previously mentioned, DIHs and Plattform Industrie 4.0 are great initiatives and key enablers for the transition toward Industry 4.0 and digital transformation for European SMEs. The European network of DIHs will help companies to improve their processes, products, and services using digital technologies, and they will provide access to technical expertise and experimentation, but within this research a different way to improve the Industry 4.0 KT between SMEs is proposed. Table 20 highlights some of the differences between the Industry 4.0 HUB, the Plattform Industrie 4.0, and the DIHs. In conclusion, the Industry 4.0 HUB supports the transition toward Industry 4.0 for SMEs by using a different approach than the one used in Plattform Industrie 4.0 and the DIHs. The Industry 4.0 HUB aims to eliminate unnecessary barriers and to simplify Industry 4.0 KT.

Platform	Scalability	Resources	Networking	Technical Expertise	Specialization
DIH	X	×	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Plattform Industrie 4.0	\checkmark	×	X	\checkmark	\checkmark
Industry 4.0 HUB	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	×	X

Table 20. Comparison between Industry 4.0 HUB, DIH, and Plattform Industrie 4.0.

Source: Created by the author



Conclusions

7 CONCLUSIONS

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 85 of 137



7.1 Conclusions about research objectives

As described in the section 2, this research has identified two significant objectives, which were studied and developed within this thesis.

Firstly, the research aimed to improve the adoption of disruptive and productive Industry 4.0 technologies in Small and Medium sized Enterprises (SMEs), as well as to define the strategy and the starting point for the implementation. To this purpose:

- The state-of-the-art Industry 4.0 technologies were analyzed, focusing on their capabilities, development, pricing, and ease of implementation for SMEs. The outcome of the analysis was the selection of five technologies, which are in an optimal maturity level for the adoption in SMEs: Internet of Things, Digital Transformation, Robotics, Cloud Computing and Virtual Reality.
- A six-step Industry 4.0 Roadmap for the specific purposes of SMEs was developed, including six practical examples to implement new Industry 4.0 technologies using the proposed strategy.

Secondly, the research targeted to simplify and to enhance the access to Industry 4.0 technologies for SMEs by providing a collaborative Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer platform. To this matter:

- The existing knowledge transfer initiatives and platforms [Digital Innovation Hub and Industrie 4.0 Plattform] supporting the Industry 4.0 transition within SMEs were reviewed and evaluated.
- A new collaborative online platform to improve Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer between SMEs was developed: Industry 4.0 HUB and their functionalities and capabilities were presented within this research.

The abovementioned results represent an advance in Industry 4.0 knowledge and enhance the existing strategies and tools for the access of SMEs to the Industry 4.0 revolution.

7.2 General conclusions

The fourth industrial revolution marks the beginning of a new era that brings unlimited possibilities and many challenges for SMEs. On one hand, technologies that are part of Industry 4.0, such as the Internet of Things and Cloud Computing, are radically changing the way it is produced and the methods of doing business, as well as increasing the productivity and the margins of many manufacturers. On the other hand, many SMEs are unable to adapt to the Industry 4.0 revolution, for instance the majority of SMEs in Europe have not introduced advanced digital technologies such as Industry 4.0 technologies yet.

As highlighted during this research, SMEs are the backbone of the European economy, and their importance for jobs and growth in European regions must be considered when rolling out EU programmes to promote the Industry 4.0 transformation. The results presented during this thesis constitute an improvement in the strategies and tools for the access of SMEs to the Industry 4.0. The Industry 4.0 Roadmap and its practical examples demonstrated that Industry 4.0 technologies are nowadays accessible to SMEs, because they are related to low-cost investment and easy implementations.



Additionally, this research also showed that the problem accessing Industry 4.0 technologies for SMEs often lies in the lack of information and in the poorly knowledge transfer within SMEs and with large enterprises. To this purpose, the Industry 4.0 HUB is a reliable platform to access the Industry 4.0 information and to improve the knowledge transfer.

In addition to this thesis, as already mapped out by government initiatives like the Digital Europe Programme and the Europe's Digital Decade, a clear path towards a common vision and actions is needed to succeed in the digital transformation and in the Industry 4.0 transformation. The involvement and commitment of the public, supporting the SMEs, is also crucial to achieve a successful digital transformation. The Industry 4.0 HUB, The Industry 4.0 Roadmap, and government initiatives as the Digital Europe Programme and the Digital Innovation Hubs will enable SMEs to benefit from the opportunities of digitalisation and the fourth industrial revolution, but there is still a big gap to close.

7.3 Further research

The next step in this research would be to develop further the Industry 4.0 HUB towards an ecommerce platform that provides guidance to the SMEs to access the Industry 4.0 technologies. The SMEs could select, based on artificial intelligence and algorithms, the best possible solutions based on the requirements, number of employees, areas of the production and budget available and finally right away purchase them online. This development would require the main Industry 4.0 technologies suppliers to offer their products in the marketplace, as well as a profound development of the artificial intelligence skills.

Such a future Industry 4.0 HUB platform would simplify tremendously the access to the Industry 4.0 technologies, providing not only knowledge transfer between SMEs but also one-click buying capabilities of the most suitable technologies proposed.

On the other hand, the examples of Industry 4.0 technologies implemented using the Industry 4.0 Roadmap showed the great capabilities and productivity in standalone areas that the technologies offer for a low-cost investment. A future research area would be the integration of the various Industry 4.0 technologies used in different areas of manufacturing and business planning processes within a SME, to offer an end-to-end solution across the entire supply chain of the SMEs.

Moreover, another future research subject would be the inclusion of cybersecurity aspects when implementing Industry 4.0 technologies using the Industry 4.0 Roadmap. Many SMEs are facing security breaches, that are affecting the industrial manufacturing processes. It is necessary to propose a cybersecurity framework and strategy when accessing the Industry 4.0.



References



8 REFERENCES

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 88 of 137



- [1] Barcus, "Adapting Manufacturing for the Digital Age," 2017. [Online]. Available: www.ManufacturingLeadershipCommunity.com. [Accessed 2019].
- [2] K. Schwab, The Fourth Industrial Revolution, ISBN: 978-0-241-30075-6 ed., Portfolio Penguin, 2017.
- [3] K. Schwab, "The Fourth Industrial Revolution," *Foreign Affairs*, no. ISSN: 0015-7120, 2015.
- [4] European Comission, "Germany: Industrie 4.0," European Comission, Brussels, 2017.
- S. Zaske, "Germany's vision for Industrie 4.0: The revolution will be digitised," ZDNET, 2015.
 [Online]. Available: https://www.zdnet.com/article/germanys-vision-for-industrie-4-0-the-revolution-will-be-digitised/. [Accessed 19 04 2020].
- [6] M. Wagner, Industrie 4.0 für die Praxis: Mit realen Fallbeispielen aus mittelständischen Unternehmen und viele umsetzbaren Tipps, Munich: Springer Gabler, 2018.
- [7] G. Vial, "Understanding digital transformation: A review and a research agenda," *Journal of Strategic Information Systems*, vol. 28, no. 2, p. 27, 2019.
- [8] L. Rogers, Digital Transformation Playbook: Rethink Your Business for the Digital Age, ISBN: 978-0-231-17544-9 ed., New York: Columbia Business School, 2016.
- [9] A. Goetheer and M. Butter, "Digital Innovation Hubs Catalogue," TNO, The Hague, 2017.
- [10] European Commission, "Digital Innovation Hubs (DIHs) in Europe," European Commission,
 [Online]. Available: https://ec.europa.eu/digital-single-market/en/digital-innovation-hubs.
 [Accessed 24 11 2020].
- [11] hub agency, "de hub," hub agency, [Online]. Available: https://www.de-hub.de/. [Accessed 27 12 2020].
- [12] European Commission, "Europe's Digital Decade: digital targets for 2030," European Commission, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://ec.europa.eu/info/strategy/priorities-2019-2024/europe-fit-digital-age/europes-digital-decade-digital-targets-2030_en. [Accessed 23 11 2021].
- [13] J. Devanesan, "Inside China's new \$1.4 trillion-dollar digital transformation master plan," Tech Wire Asia, 29 05 2020. [Online]. Available: https://techwireasia.com/2020/05/inside-chinas-new-us1-4-trillion-dollar-digital-transformation-master-plan/. [Accessed 13 06 2021].
- [14] Australian Government, "Australia's Digital Economy," Australian Government, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://digitaleconomy.pmc.gov.au/. [Accessed 23 09 2021].
- Z. Anjum, "Singapore ups IT budget to accelerate digital transformation," CIO, 29 06 2021.
 [Online]. Available: https://www.cio.com/article/3623207/singapore-ups-it-budget-to-acceleratedigital-transformation.html. [Accessed 28 10 2021].
- [16] Goverment Technology Agency, "Digital Government Transformation," Government Technology Agency, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.tech.gov.sg/digital-government-transformation/. [Accessed 28 10 2021].
- [17] High Value Manufacturing Catapult, "High Value Manufacturing Catapult," High Value Manufacturing Catapult, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://hvm.catapult.org.uk/. [Accessed 03 11 2021].

- [18] The Association of Swedish Engineering Industries (Teknikföretagen), "Produktion2030," The Association of Swedish Engineering Industries (Teknikföretagen), 2021. [Online]. Available: https://produktion2030.se/en/. [Accessed 08 10 2021].
- [19] P. Kinnaird and I. Talgam-Cohen, "Big Data," *XRDS*, vol. 19, no. 1, 2012.
- [20] A. Holst, "Amount of data created, consumed, and stored 2010-2025," Statista, 07 06 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.statista.com/statistics/871513/worldwide-data-created/. [Accessed 24 09 2021].
- [21] M. Muniswamaiah, T. Agerwala and C. Tap, "Big Data in Cloud Computing Review and Opportunities," *International Journal of Computer Science & Information Technology (IJCSIT)*, vol. 11, no. 4, p. 15, 2019.
- [22] B. Varghese and R. Buyya, "Next generation cloud computing: New trends and research directions," *FutureGenerationComputerSystems*, vol. 79, p. 13, 2018.
- [23] A. Herranz, "Así se reparte el mercado cloud: los tres grandes tienen el 63%, los siguientes 10 un 22%," Xataka, 29 10 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.xataka.com/pro/asi-se-reparte-mercado-cloud-tres-grandes-tienen-63-siguientes-10-22. [Accessed 05 11 2021].
- [24] Synergy Reserch Group, "Amazon, Microsoft & Google Grab the Big Numbers But Rest of Cloud Market Still Grows by 27%," Synergy Research Group, 29 10 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.srgresearch.com/articles/amazon-microsoft-google-grab-the-big-numbers-but-rest-ofcloud-market-still-grows-by-27. [Accessed 03 11 2021].
- [25] Microsoft, "Annual Report 2020," Microsoft, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.microsoft.com/investor/reports/ar20/index.html. [Accessed 07 11 2021].
- [26] Amazonn, "Annual reports, proxies and shareholder letters," Amazon, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://ir.aboutamazon.com/annual-reports-proxies-and-shareholder-letters/default.aspx. [Accessed 07 11 2021].
- [27] Alphabet, "Alphabet Investors Relationship," Alphabet, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://abc.xyz/investor/. [Accessed 08 11 2021].
- [28] Gaia-X, "Factsheet," Gaia-X, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.gaia-x.eu/what-gaia-x/factsheet. [Accessed 09 11 2021].
- [29] V. L. Trevathan, A Guide to the Automation Body of Knowledge, New York: International Society of Automation, 2006.
- [30] A. Tartar, "China Sets the Pace in Race to Build the Factory of the Future," Bloomberg, 2019.
 [Online]. Available: https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2019-china-factory-future-automation/.
 [Accessed 15 04 2020].
- [31] ABB, "Quarterly results & annual reports," ABB, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://global.abb/group/en/investors/results-and-reports. [Accessed 04 06 2021].
- [32] A. Vysocky and P. Novak, "Human Robot Collaboration in Industry," *MM Science Journal*, vol. 02, p. 4, 2016.
- [33] M. Knudsen and J. Kaivo-Oja, "Collaborative Robots: Frontiers of Current Literature," *Journal of Intelligent Systems: Theory and Applications*, vol. 3, no. 2, p. 8, 2020.



- [34] KUKA AG, "Human-robot collaboration: Welcome, fellow robot!," KUKA AG, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.kuka.com/en-de/future-production/human-robot-collaboration. [Accessed 08 10 2021].
- [35] H. Boyes, B. Hallaq, J. Cunningham and T. Watson, "The industrial internet of things (IIoT): An analysis framework," *Computers in Industry*, vol. 101, p. 12, 2018.
- [36] C. Buck, "The IoT story," Siemens, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://new.siemens.com/global/en/company/stories/research-technologies/digitaltwin/iotstory.html. [Accessed 16 04 2020].
- [37] Statista Research Department, "Global IoT end-user spending worldwide 2017-2025," Statista, 19 02 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.statista.com/statistics/976313/global-iot-market-size/.
 [Accessed 16 04 2020].
- [38] Gartner Inc., "Gartner Says 5.8 Billion Enterprise and Automotive IoT Endpoints Will Be in Use in 2020," Gartner, 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.gartner.com/en/newsroom/press-releases/2019-08-29-gartner-says-5-8-billion-enterprise-and-automotive-io. [Accessed 14 04 2020].
- [39] R. Gonçalves Lins and S. N. Givigi, "Cooperative Robotics and Machine Learning for Smart Manufacturing: Platform Design and Trends Within the Context of Industrial Internet of Things," *IEEE Access*, vol. 9, p. 12, 2021.
- [40] H. Boyes, B. Hallaq, J. Cunningham and T. Watson, "The industrial internet of things (IIoT): An analysis framework," *Computers in Industry*, vol. 101, p. 12, 2018.
- [41] J. Cheng, W. Chen, F. Tao and C.-L. Lin, "Industrial IoT in 5G environment towards smart manufacturing," *Journal of Industrial Information Integration*, vol. 10, p. 10, 2018.
- [42] M. Mekni and A. Lemieux, "Augmented Reality: Applications, Challenges and Future Trends," *Applied Computational Science*, p. 10, 2014.
- [43] S. C. Bronack, "The Role of Immersive Media in Online Education," *The Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, vol. 59, p. 5, 2011.
- [44] A. Evangelista, L. Ardito, A. Boccaccio, M. Fiorentino, A. M. Petruzzelli and A. E. Uva, "Unveiling the technological trends of augmented reality: A patent analysis," *Computers in Industry*, vol. 118, p. 15, 2020.
- [45] D. Mourtzis, V. Zogopoulos and F. Xanthi, "Augmented reality application to support the assembly of highly customized products and to adapt to production re-scheduling," *The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology*, vol. 105, p. 11, 2019.
- [46] B. W. Munzer, M. M. Khan, B. Shipman and P. Mahajan, "Augmented Reality in Emergency Medicine: A Scoping Review," *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, vol. 21, no. 4, p. 10, 2019.
- [47] S. A. Green, M. Billinghurst, X. Chen and J. G. Chase, "Human-Robot Collaboration: A Literature Review and Augmented Reality Approach in Design," *International Journal of Advanced Robotic Systems*, vol. 5, no. 1, p. 17, 2008.
- [48] T. Alsop, "Augmented (AR), virtual reality (VR), and mixed reality (MR) market size 2021-2024," Statista, 10 09 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.statista.com/statistics/591181/globalaugmented-virtual-reality-market-size/. [Accessed 01 10 2021].



- [49] K. Madasamy, "How different countries are investing in Industry 4.0 / Smart Manufacturing Efforts," Medium, 10 06 2018. [Online]. Available: https://medium.com/mfv-partners/howdifferent-countries-are-investing-in-industry-4-0-smart-manufacturing-efforts-40abed1b30d5. [Accessed 03 07 2019].
- [50] W. MacDougall, "Industrie 4.0 Germany Market Report and Outlook," Germany Trade & Invest (GTAI), Berlin, 2018.
- [51] European Union, "Commission Recommendation of 6 May 2003 concerning the definition of micro, small and medium-sized enterprises," *Official Journal of the European Union*, vol. 46, p. 54, 2003.
- [52] Directorate-General for Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs, "Annual Report on European SMEs 2020/2021," European Comission, Brussels, 2021.
- [53] M. Savastano, C. Amendola, F. Bellini and F. D'Ascenzo, "Contextual Impacts on Industrial Processes Brought by the Digital Transformation of Manufacturing: A Systematic Review," *Sustainability*, vol. 891, p. 38, 2019.
- [54] Unit, Chief Economist and Trade Analysis, "DG Trade Statistical Guide," European Commission, Europe, 2019.
- [55] European Commission, "Industry Innovation," 2020. [Online]. Available: https://ec.europa.eu/growth/industry/innovation_en. [Accessed 29 02 2020].
- [56] R. Keith, "So Why Do We Call it a 'Supply Chain' Anyway?," IndustryWeek, 03 12 2012. [Online]. Available: https://www.industryweek.com/supply-chain/article/22007454/so-why-do-we-call-it-asupply-chain-anyway. [Accessed 13 04 2020].
- [57] C. Braziotis, M. Bourlakis, H. Rogers and J. Tannock, "Supply chains and supply networks: distinctions and overlaps," *Supply Chain Management*, vol. 18, no. 6, p. 8, 2013.
- [58] D. J. Ketchen and G. T. M. Hult, "Bridging organization theory and supply chain management: The case of best value supply chains," *Journal of Operations Management*, vol. 25, no. 2, p. 7, 2006.
- [59] A. Lyall, P. Mercier and S. Gstettner, "The Death of Supply Chain Management," Harvard Business Review, 2018. [Online]. Available: https://hbr.org/2018/06/the-death-of-supply-chain-management. [Accessed 14 04 2020].
- [60] V. A. Mabert, A. Soni and M. Venkataramanan, "Enterprise resource planning: Managingthe implementation process," *European Journal of Operational Research*, vol. 143, p. 13, 2003.
- [61] F. R. Jacobs and F. '. Weston Jr., "Enterprise resource planning (ERP) A brief history," *Journal of Operations Management*, vol. 25, p. 7, 2007.
- [62] A. Mugahed and A. Abdullah, "Evolution of Enterprise Resource Planning," *Excel Journal of Engineering Technology and Management Science*, vol. 1, no. 11, p. 6, 2018.
- [63] A. Pang, M. Markovski and A. Micik, "Top 10 ERP Software Vendors, Market Size and Market Forecast 2018-2023," 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.appsruntheworld.com/top-10-erpsoftware-vendors-and-market-forecast/. [Accessed 13 12 2019].
- [64] R. Seethamraju, "Adoption of Software as a Service (SaaS) Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Systems in Small and Medium Sized Enterprises (SMEs)," *Inf Syst Front*, vol. 17, p. 18, 2014.



- [65] E. Fathi Kiadehi and S. Mohammadi, "Cloud ERP: Implementation of Enterprise Resource Planning Using Cloud Computing Technology," *Journal of Basic and Applied Scientific Research*, vol. 2, no. 11, p. 6, 2012.
- [66] M. Haddara, "ERP Selection: The SMART Way," Procedia Technology, vol. 16, pp. 394-403, 2014.
- [67] J. Barcus, "Adapting Manufacturing for the Digital Age," 2017. [Online]. Available: www.ManufacturingLeadershipCommunity.com. [Accessed 25 12 2019].
- [68] Bundesverband der Deutschen Industrie e.V., "Einblick in die vierte Revolution," Bundesverband der Deutschen Industrie e.V., 2019. [Online]. Available: https://bdi.eu/leben-4.0/innovation/. [Accessed 7 12 2019].
- [69] M. Ingaldi and R. Ulewicz, "Problems with the Implementation of Industry 4.0 in Enterprises from the SME Sector," *Sustainability*, p. 18, 2019.
- [70] European Commission, "2030 Digital Compass: the European way for the Digital Decade," 09 03
 2021. [Online]. Available: https://eufordigital.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/2030-Digital-Compass-the-European-way-for-the-Digital-Decade.pdf. [Accessed 28 11 2021].
- [71] European Commission, "Digital Economy and Society Index (DESI) 2021," European Commission, Brussels, 2021.
- [72] L. Sommer, "Industrial Revolution Industry 4.0: Are German Manufacturing SMEs the First Victims of this Revolution?," *Journal of Industrial Engineering and Management*, p. 21, 2015.
- [73] E. L. X. &. L. Li Da Xu, "Industry 4.0: state of the art and future trends," *International Journal of Production Research*, p. 23, 2018.
- [74] A. Issa, D. Lucke and T. Bauernhansl, "Mobilizing SMEs towards Industrie 4.0-enabled Smart Products," in *The 50th CIRP Conference on Manufacturing Systems*, Taiwan, 2017.
- [75] T. Masooda and P. Sonntag, "Industry 4.0: Adoption challenges and benefits for SMEs," *Computers in Industry*, vol. 121, p. 12, 2020.
- [76] F. Yu and T. Schweisfurth, "Industry 4.0 technology implementation in SMEs A survey in the Danish-German border region," *International Journal of Innovation Studies*, vol. 4, p. 9, 2020.
- [77] N. E. Jaione Ganzarain, "Three Stage Maturity Model in SME's towards Industry 4.0," *Journal of Industrial Engineering and Management*, p. 10, 2016.
- [78] M. Ghobakhloo, "The future of manufacturing industry: a strategic roadmap toward Industry 4.0," *Journal of Manufacturing Technology Management*, p. 28, 2018.
- [79] E. Rauch, M. Unterhofer, R. A. Rojas, L. Gualtieri, M. Woschank and D. T. Matt, "A Maturity Level-Based Assessment Tool to Enhance the Implementation of Industry 4.0 in Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises," *Sustainability*, vol. 12, no. 3559, p. 18, 2020.
- [80] M. Pech and J. Vrchota, "Classification of Small- and Medium-Sized Enterprises Based on the Level of Industry 4.0 Implementation," *Applied Sciences*, vol. 10, no. 5150, p. 22, 2020.
- [81] B. Chen, J. Wan, L. Shu, P. Li, M. Mukherjee and B. Yin, "Smart Factory of Industry 4.0: Key Technologies, Application Case, and Challenges," *IEEE Access*, p. 15, 2017.



- [82] S. Peukert, S. Treber, S. Balz, B. Haefner and G. Lanza, "Process model for the successful implementation and demonstration of SME-based industry 4.0 showcases in global production networks," *Production Engineering*, vol. 14, p. 14, 2020.
- [83] S. Mittal, M. Ahmad Khan, D. Romero and T. Wuest, "A critical review of smart manufacturing & Industry 4.0 maturity models: Implications for small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs)," *Journal of Manufacturing Systems*, vol. 49, p. 21, 2018.
- [84] C. de Jesus and R. M. Lima, "Literature Search of Key Factors for the Development of Generic and Specific Maturity Models for Industry 4.0," *Applied Sciences*, vol. 10, no. 5825, p. 19, 2020.
- [85] M. Prause, "Challenges of Industry 4.0 Technology Adoption for SMEs: The Case of Japan," Sustainability, vol. 11, no. 5807, p. 13, 2019.
- [86] E. Pessl, S. Romina Sorko and B. Mayer, "Roadmap Industry 4.0 Implementation Guideline for Enterprises," *International Journal of Science, Technology and Society*, vol. 5, p. 10, 2017.
- [87] G. Orzes, E. Rauch, S. Bednar and R. Poklemba, "Industry 4.0 Implementation Barriers in Small and Medium Sized Enterprises: A Focus Group Study," in *IEEE International Conference on Industrial Engineering and Engineering Manage-ment (IEEM)*, Bangkok, 2018.
- [88] D. Horváth and R. Zs. Szabó, "Driving forces and barriers of Industry 4.0: Do multinational and small and medium-sized companies have equal opportunities?," *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, vol. 146, no. September 2019, p. 14, 2019.
- [89] D. Matt, M. Riedl and E. Rauch, "Knowledge Transfer and Introduction of Industry 4.0 in SMEs: A Five-Step Methodology to Introduce Industry 4.0," in *Analyzing the Impacts of Industry 4.0 in Modern Business Environments*, IGI Global, 2018, p. 27.
- [90] J. Schumacher, "Knowledge is power what get in the way of digitalisation," *Productivity Management*, vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 16-18, 2018.
- [91] J. Girard and J. Girard, "Defining knowledge management: Toward an applied compendium," *Online Journal of Applied Knowledge Management*, vol. 3, no. 1, p. 20, 2015.
- [92] B. D. Newman and K. W. Conrad, "A Framework for Characterizing Knowledge Management Methods, Practices, and Technologies," in *PAKM 2000, Third International Conference on Practical Aspects of Knowledge Management*, Basel, 2000.
- [93] K. M. Wiig, Knowledge Management Methods: Practical Approaches to Managing Knowledge, Arlington: Schema Press, LTD., 1995.
- [94] M. Massaro, A. Moro, E. Aschauer and M. Fink, "Trust, control and knowledge transfer in small business networks," *Review of Managerial Science*, vol. 13, no. 2, p. 35, 2019.
- [95] S. Durst and I. Runar Edvardsson, "Knowledge management in SMEs: a literature review," *Journal* of Knowledge Management, vol. 16, no. 6, p. 26, 2012.
- [96] D. Paulin and K. Suneson, "Knowledge Transfer, Knowledge Sharing and Knowledge sharing and knowledge barriers—Three blurry terms in KM," *Electronic Journal of Knowledge Management*, vol. 10, no. 1, p. 11, 2012.
- [97] Y. Duan, W. Nie and E. Coakes, "Identifying key factors affecting transnational knowledge transfer," *Information & Management*, vol. 47, no. 7-8, p. 8, 2010.

- [98] K. Stachová, Z. Stacho, D. Cagáňová and A. Stareček, "Use of Digital Technologies for Intensifying Knowledge Sharing," *Applied Sciences*, vol. 10, no. 12, p. 14, 2020.
- [99] D. Marcello Schmidt, L. Böttcher, J. Wilberg, D. Kammerl and U. Lindemann, "Modeling Transfer of Knowledge in an Online Platform of a Cluster," in *26th CIRP Design conference*, Stockholm, 2016.
- [100] D. Ulmer and B. Birkenmeier, "Development of a central Knowledge Transfer Platform in a highly decentralised environment," in 6th International Conference on Current Research Information Systems, Kassel, 2002.
- [101] United Nations, "A/RES/70/1 Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development," in *Seventieth session of the United Nations*, New York, 2015.
- [102] UNIDO, "Opportunities and Challenges of the New Industrial Revolution for Developing Countries and Economies in Transition," UNIDO, Vienna, 2016.
- [103] The Mechanical Engineering Industry Association (VDMA), "Industrie 4.0 in Practice," VDMA Verlag, Frankfurt am Main, 2019.
- [104] The Mechanical Engineering Industry Association (VDMA), "Industrie 4.0 Guideline: Guiding principles for the implementation of Industrie 4.0 in small and medium sized businesses," VDMA Verlag, Frankfurt am Main, 2016.
- [105] Volkswagen AG, "Volkswagen invests up to €4 billion in digitalization," 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.volkswagenag.com/en/news/stories/2019/06/volkswagen-invests-up-to-4-billion-euroin-digitalization.html#.
- [106] Amazon, "Manufacturing," Amazon, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://aws.amazon.com/manufacturing/?nc1=h_ls. [Accessed 26 02 2020].
- [107] Siemens AG, "Essential Industry 4.0 manufacturing capabilities," Siemens AG, 11 04 2017. [Online]. Available: https://blogs.sw.siemens.com/thought-leadership/2017/04/11/essential-industry-4-0manufacturing-capabilities/. [Accessed 23 11 2019].
- [108] Volkswagen AG, "SEAT breaks new ground in training for Industry 4.0," Volkswagen AG, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.volkswagenag.com/en/news/stories/2017/08/fully-engaged-inthe-digital-transformation.html. [Accessed 28 01 2020].
- [109] Fraunhofer-Gesellschaft, "Trends in Industrie 4.0," Fraunhofer-Gesellschaft Communications, Munich, 2016.
- [110] M. Ramirez-Peña, F. J. Abad Fraga, S. S. Alejandro J. and M. Batista, "Shipbuilding 4.0 Index Approaching Supply Chain," *Materials*, vol. 12, no. 4129, p. 18, 2019.
- [111] M. Saturno and F. Deschamps, "Proposal of an automation solutions architecture for Industry 4.0," in 24th International Conference on Production Research, Lancaster, Pennsylvania 17602 U.S.A., 2017.
- [112] M. Al-Ruithe, E. Benkhelifa and K. Hameed, "Key Issues for Embracing the Cloud Computing to Adopt a Digital Transformation: A study of Saudi Public Sector," in *The 9th International Conference* on Ambient Systems, Networks and Technologies, Porto, Portugal, 2018.
- [113] G. Vereni and A. Capasso, Hands -On Industrial Internet of Things, ISBN: 978-1-78953-722-2 ed., Packt Publishing, 2018.



- [114] M. Jacoby and T. Usländer, "Digital Twin and Internet of Things—Current Standards Landscape," *Applied Sciences*, vol. 12, no. 163, p. 21, 2020.
- [115] A. Gilchrist, Industry 4.0: The Industrial Internet of Things, Nonthaburi: Springer Science+Business, 2016.
- [116] J. Roskill, "The Foundation Of A Successful Digital Transformation Is In The Cloud," Forbes, 2021 07 23. [Online]. Available: https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbestechcouncil/2021/07/23/thefoundation-of-a-successful-digital-transformation-is-in-the-cloud/?sh=72a24cc826f6. [Accessed 13 08 2021].
- [117] Y. Zhang and T.-H. Kwok, "Design and Interaction Interface using Augmented Reality for Smart Manufacturing," in *46th SME North American Manufacturing Research Conference*, Texas, USA, 2018.
- [118] E. Frontoni, J. Loncarski, M. Pierdicca and M. Sasso, "Cyber Physical Systems for Industry 4.0: Towards Real Time Virtual Reality in Smart Manufacturing," in *International Conference on Augmented Reality, Virtual Reality and Computer Graphics*, Otranto, Italy, 2018.
- [119] "Augmented and virtual reality applications in industrial systems: A qualitative review towards the industry 4.0 era," *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, vol. 51, no. 11, p. 7, 2018.
- [120] OCDE, "OECD SME and Entrepreneurship Outlook 2019," OCDE Publishing, Paris, 2019.
- [121] J. Gonçalves Antunes, A. Pinto, P. Reis and C. Henriques, "Industry 4.0: A challenge of competition," *Millenium*, vol. 2, no. 6, p. 8, 2018.
- [122] M. Barzotto, C. Corradini, F. M. Fai, S. Labory and P. R. Tomlinson, Revitalising Lagging Regions, London: Routledge, 2019.
- [123] European Investment Bank, "Digitalisation in Europe 2020-2021: Evidence from the EIB Investment Survey," European Investment Bank, Luxembourg, 2021.
- [124] United Nations Publications, "Digital Economy Report 2019," United Nations Publications, New York, 2019.
- [125] IDC, "Worldwide Spending on the Internet of Things Will Slow in 2020 Then Return to Double-Digit Growth, According to a New IDC Spending Guide," IDC, 18 06 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.idc.com/getdoc.jsp?containerId=prUS46609320. [Accessed 23 06 2021].
- [126] M. P. Pérez-Pérez, E. Gómez and M. A. Sebastián, "Delphi Prospection on Additive Manufacturing in 2030: Implications for Education and Employment in Spain," *Materials*, vol. 11, no. 1500, p. 24, 2018.
- [127] KfW Bankengruppe, "KfW SME Panel 2019," KfW Group, Frankfurt/Main, 2019.
- [128] D. Thomas, "Coronavirus compels companies to embrace remote working," Financial Times, 2020.
 [Online]. Available: https://www.ft.com/content/5dc60b96-669c-11ea-800d-da70cff6e4d3. [Accessed 19 03 2020].
- [129] R. Phaal, C. Farrukh and D. Probert, Roadmapping for strategy and innovation: Aligning technology and markets in a dynamic world, Cambridge: University of Cambridge, Institute for Manufacturing, 2010.
- [130] R. Phaal and G. Muller, "An architectural framework for roadmapping: Towards visual strategy," *Technological Forecasting & Social Change*, vol. 76, no. ISBN: 978-1-902546-82-7, p. 11, 2009.



- [131] Institute for Manufacturing, University of Cambridge, "Roadmap Templates," Institute for Manufacturing, University of Cambridge, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.ifm.eng.cam.ac.uk/ifmecs/business-tools/roadmapping/roadmap-templates/. [Accessed 10 07 2020].
- [132] A. Cotrino, M. A. Sebastián and C. González-Gaya, "Industry 4.0 Roadmap: Implementation for small and medium-sized enterprises," *Applied Sciences*, vol. 10, no. 8566, p. 17, 2020.
- [133] Y. Zhang, Y. Cheng and F. Tao, "Smart Production Line: Common Factors and Data-Driven Implementation Method," in 12th International Manufacturing Science and Engineering Conference, Beijing, 2017.
- [134] Bundesministerium f
 ür Wirtschaft und Energie, "Plattform Industrie 4.0," Bundesministerium f
 ür Wirtschaft und Energie, 04 2013. [Online]. Available: https://www.plattformi40.de/PI40/Navigation/DE/Home/home.html. [Accessed 15 04 2021].
- [135] R. Anderl, "Industrie 4.0 Advanced Engineering of Smart Products and Smart Production," in *Technological Innovations in the Product Development*, Piracicaba, 2014.
- [136] A. Crupi, N. Del Sarto, A. Di Minin, G. L. Gregori, D. Lepore, L. Marinelli and F. Spigarelli, "The digital transformation of SMEs – a new knowledge broker called the digital innovation hub," *Journal of Knowledge Management*, vol. 24, p. 26, 2020.
- [137] J.-L. Hervas-Oliver, G. Gonzalez-Alcaide, R. Rojas-Alvarado and S. Monto-Mompo, "Emerging regional innovation policies for industry 4.0: analyzing the digital innovation hub program in European regions," *Competitiveness Review*, p. 24, 2020.
- [138] European Commission, "Digital Innovation Hubs," European Commission, [Online]. Available: https://s3platform.jrc.ec.europa.eu/digital-innovation-hubs-tool. [Accessed 06 01 2021].
- [139] G. Rissola and J. Sörvik, "Digital Innovation Hubs in Smart Specialisation Strategies," Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, 2018.
- [140] European Commission, "DIHNET.EU," European Commission, [Online]. Available: https://dihnet.eu/. [Accessed 28 12 2020].
- [141] A. Cotrino, M. Sebastián and C. González-Gaya, "Insight into the Digital Innovation Hubs and their role for the Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer," in *Manufacturing Engineering Society International Conference (MESIC)*, Gijón, 2021.
- [142] M. Dodgson, "Asia's national innovation systems: Institutional adaptability and rigidity in the face of global innovation challenges," *Asia Pac J Manag*, vol. 26, p. 21, 2008.
- [143] R. Hassink, A. Isaksen and M. Tri, "Towards a comprehensive understanding of new regional industrial path development," *Regional Studies*, vol. 53, p. 10, 2019.
- [144] B.-Å. Lundvall, "National Innovation Systems—Analytical Concept and Development Tool," *Industry and Innovation*, vol. 14, p. 41, 2007.
- [145] J. Wernberg, J. Miörner, A. Kalpaka and J. Sörvik, "Exploring heterogeneous Digital Innovation Hubs in their context," Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, 2019.

- [146] A. Cotrino, M. A. Sebastian and C. González-Gaya, "Supply Chain Management (SCM): a new approach for the digital transformation of small and medium sized enterprises (SMEs)," in 24th *International Congress on Project Management and Engineering*, Alcoi, 2020.
- [147] A. Cotrino, M. Sebástian and C. González-Gaya, "Industry 4.0 HUB: A Collaborative Knowledge Transfer Platform for Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises," *Applied Sciences*, vol. 5548, no. 11, p. 11, 2021.
- [148] A. Tayliyev, "Choosing a Tech Stack for Full-Cycle Web Application Development," Medium, 19 02 2020. [Online]. Available: https://medium.com/front-end-weekly/choosing-a-tech-stack-for-full-cycle-web-application-development-db5b336c7997. [Accessed 04 11 2020].
- [149] Stack Overflow, "Stack Overflow Annual Developer Survey," Stack Overflow, 02 2020. [Online]. Available: https://insights.stackoverflow.com/survey/. [Accessed 12 07 2020].
- [150] J. Liker, The Toyota Way, New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.
- [151] Banner, "Overall Equipment Effectiveness (OEE)," Banner, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.bannerengineering.com/us/en/solutions/iiot-data-driven-factory/overall-equipmenteffectiveness-oee.html. [Accessed 27 08 2020].
- [152] Microsoft, "HoloLens 2," Microsoft, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.microsoft.com/enus/hololens. [Accessed 05 09 2020].
- [153] Banner, "Pick-to-Light for Manufacturing and Assembly," Banner, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.bannerengineering.com/us/en/solutions/pick-to-light/assembly.html. [Accessed 12 09 2020].
- [154] Simplilearn, "How COVID-19 Pandemic Will Impact the Future of Project Management," Simplilearn, 30 09 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.simplilearn.com/how-covid-19pandemic-impacts-the-future-of-project-management-article. [Accessed 03 10 2021].
- [155] P. Landau, "Project Management Software Comparison for 2021," Project Manager, 30 12 2020.
 [Online]. Available: https://www.projectmanager.com/blog/project-management-software-comparison-2021. [Accessed 25 02 2021].
- [156] Microsoft, "Microsoft 365," Microsoft, [Online]. Available: https://www.microsoft.com/enus/microsoft-365. [Accessed 26 07 2021].
- [157] B. Md. Deros, D. D.I. Daruis, A. Rasdan Ismail, N. A. Sawal and J. A. Ghani, "Work-Related Musculoskeletal Disorders among Workers' Performing Manual Material Handling Work in an Automotive Manufacturing Company," *American Journal of Applied Sciences*, vol. 7, no. 8, p. 6, 2010.
- [158] S. Bevan, "Economic impact of musculoskeletal disorders(MSDs) on work in Europe," Best Practice & Research Clinical Rheumatology, vol. 29, p. 18, 2015.
- [159] E. Gambao, M. Hernando and D. Surdilo, "A New Generation of Collaborative Robots for Material Handling," in *International Symposium on Automation and Robotics in Construction (29th ISARC)*, Eindhoven, 2012.
- [160] Y. Cohen, S. Shoval and M. Faccio, "Strategic View on Cobot Deployment in Assembly 4.0 Systems," *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, vol. 52, no. 12, p. 6, 2019.



- [161] National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH), "Ergonomic Guidelines for Manual Material Handling," National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH), Cincinnati, 2007.
- [162] Center for Disease Control and Prevention, "National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH)," Center for Disease Control and Prevention, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/index.htm. [Accessed 06 11 2021].
- [163] United States Department of Labor, "Occupational Safety and Health Administration," United States Department of Labor, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.osha.gov/. [Accessed 04 11 2021].
- [164] European Agency for Safety and Health at Work, "European Agency for Safety & Health at Work," European Agency for Safety and Health at Work, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://osha.europa.eu/en. [Accessed 07 11 2021].
- [165] P. E. Schall GmbH & Co. KG, "International trade fair for automation in production and assembly," P. E. Schall GmbH & Co. KG, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.motek-messe.de/de/. [Accessed 02 11 2021].
- [166] SCAGLIA INDEVA s.p.a., "Liftronic Easy," SCAGLIA INDEVA s.p.a., 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.indevagroup.com/products/liftronic-easy/. [Accessed 28 10 2021].
- [167] R. B. Wakode, L. P. Raut and P. Talmale, "Overview on Kanban Methodology and its Implementation," *IJSRD - International Journal for Scientific Research & Development*, vol. 3, no. 02, p. 4, 2015.
- [168] M. Lage Junior and M. Godinho Filho, "Variations of the kanban system : Literature review and classification," *Int. J. Production Economics*, vol. 125, no. 2010, p. 9, 2010.
- [169] J. M. Gross and K. R. McInnis, Kanban Made Simple: Demystifying and Applying Toyota's Legendary Manufacturing Process, New York: AMACOM, 2003.
- [170] kanbanize, "Kanban Explained for Beginners | The Complete Guide," kanbanize, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://kanbanize.com/kanban-resources/getting-started/what-is-kanban. [Accessed 09 10 2021].
- [171] Keller & Kalmbach, "Order triggering via RFID and Bluetooth technology," Keller & Kalmbach, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://keller-kalmbach.de/service-portfolio/versorgungssysteme-fuerproduktion-und-mro/bestellausloesung-ueber-rfid-und-bluetooth-technik. [Accessed 27 10 2021].
- [172] Würth, "Kanban: the smart method to optimize your production processes," Würth, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.wuerthindustrie.com/web/en/wuerthindustrie/cteile_management/kanban/kanban.php. [Accessed 28 10 2021].
- [173] Zebra, "Zebra Printers," 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.zebra.com/gb/en/products/printers.html. [Accessed 09 12 2021].
- [174] L. Rogers, Digital Transformation Playbook: Rethink Your Business for the Digital Age, New York: Columbia Business School, 2016.



- [175] European Patent Office, "Espacenet," European Patent Office, 14 09 2020. [Online]. Available: https://worldwide.espacenet.com/patent/. [Accessed 20 09 2020].
- [176] DIGITALEUROPE, "A Stronger Digital Industrial Europe," DIGITALEUROPE, Brussels, 2020.
- [177] Oracle, "Oracle Corporate," Oracle, 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.oracle.com/corporate/. [Accessed 7 12 2019].
- [178] T. Grant, International directory of company histories, Detroit: St. James Press, 1997.
- [179] "Enterprise resource planning," Wikipedia, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Enterprise_resource_planning. [Accessed 06 03 2020].
- [180] "ERP systems (world market)," 2019. [Online]. Available: http://tadviser.com/index.php/Article:ERP_systems_(world_market). [Accessed 29 02 2020].
- [181] L. Columbus, "SAP Leading The Fast-Growing SCM Market With 26% Share," 2018. [Online]. Available: https://www.forbes.com/sites/louiscolumbus/2018/07/28/sap-leading-the-fast-growingscm-market-with-26-share/#1a8335d970df. [Accessed 29 02 2020].
- [182] A. Pang, M. Markovski and A. Micik, "Top 10 ERP Software Vendors, Market Size and Market Forecast 2019-2024," Apps Run The World, 05 11 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.appsruntheworld.com/top-10-erp-software-vendors-and-market-forecast/. [Accessed 07 06 2021].
- [183] European Commision, "Key lessons from national industry 4.0 policy initiatives in Europe," 2017.
- [184] "Developer Survey Result," stackoverflow, 2019.
- [185] Apache Friends, "What is XAMPP?," Apache Friends, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.apachefriends.org/index.html. [Accessed 1 03 2020].
- [186] "Desktop Browser Market Share Worldwide," statcounter, 2020.
- [187] P. Ghemawat, "Globalization: The Strategy of Differences," 2003. [Online]. Available: https://hbswk.hbs.edu/item/globalization-the-strategy-of-differences. [Accessed 01 03 2020].



ANNEX - Industry 4.0 HUB Programming

Index – HTML

<!DOCTYPE html> <html lang="en">

<head>

<meta charset="utf-8">

<meta name="viewport" content="width=device-width, initial-scale=1, shrink-to-fit=no">

<meta name="description" content="Industry 4.0 HUB">

<meta name="author" content="Alberto Cotrino">

<title>Industry 4.0 HUB</title> <link rel="shortcut icon" type="image/jpg" href="img/logo_t.png"/>

<!-- Bootstrap 5 CSS --> <link href="vendor/bootstrap/css/bootstrap.min.css" rel="stylesheet">

<!-- Custom fonts for this template -->

k href="vendor/fontawesome-free/css/all.min.css" rel="stylesheet">

k href="vendor/simple-line-icons/css/simple-line-icons.css" rel="stylesheet" type="text/css">

k href="https://fonts.googleapis.com/css?family=Roboto:300,400,700,300italic,400italic,700italic" rel="stylesheet" type="text/css">text/css

<!-- Custom styles for this template --> <link href="css/style.css" rel="stylesheet">

</head>

<body>

<!-- Navigation -->

<nav class="navbar navbar-expand-lg navbar-light bg-light">

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 101 of 137



```
<a class="navbar-brand" href="index.html">
```


Industry 4.0 HUB

</button>

<div class="collapse navbar-collapse justify-content-end" id="navbarSupportedContent">

The HUB

Roadmap

Community

<i class="fas fa-key"></i>

Collaborate

</div>

</nav>

<!-- Carousel -->

<header class="text-center">

<div id="carouselExampleCaptions" class="carousel slide" data-bs-ride="carousel">

<div class="carousel-indicators">

starget="#carouselExampleCaptions" data-bs-slide-to="0" class="active" aria-current="true" aria-label="Slide 1"></br/>/button>



<div class="carousel-inner">

<div class="carousel-item active">

<div class="carousel-caption d-none d-md-block">

<h1>Industry 4.0 HUB</h1>

Industry 4.0 for Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises

</div>

</div>

<div class="carousel-item">

<div class="carousel-caption d-none d-md-block">

<h1>Knowledge Transfer within SMEs</h1>

SMEs require new collaborative Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer platforms

</div>

</div>

</div>

<button class="carousel-control-prev" type="button" data-bs-target="#carouselExampleCaptions" data-bs-slide="prev">

Previous

</button>

<button class="carousel-control-next" type="button" data-bs-target="#carouselExampleCaptions" data-bs-slide="next">

Next

</button>

</div>

</header>

```
<!-- Quote & Icons -->
```

<section class="features-icons bg-light text-center">

<div class="container-fluid">

<div class="row">

<div class="col-lg-12">



<figure class="text-center"></figure>
 slockquote class="blockquote">
Organizations might be unable to adapt to the 4th Industrial Revolution
<figcaption class="blockquote-footer"></figcaption>
Professor Klaus Schwab < cite title="Source Title">Founder and Executive Chairman of the World Economic Forum
<div class="row"></div>
<div class="col-lg-6"></div>
<div class="features-icons-item mx-auto mb-5 mb-lg-0 mb-lg-3"></div>
<div class="features-icons-icon d-flex"></div>
<i class="icon-book-open m-auto text-primary"></i>
<h4>Hub</h4>
The HUB serves as an Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer platform for SMEs
<div class="col-lg-6"></div>
<div class="features-icons-item mx-auto mb-5 mb-lg-0 mb-lg-3"></div>
<div class="features-icons-icon d-flex"></div>
<i class="icon-graph m-auto text-primary">>/i></i>
<h4>Roadmap</h4>
The roadmap helps SMEs to enter the 4th Industrial revolution using a simple process
Image Showcases



<section class="showcase">

<div class="container-fluid p-0">

<div class="row no-gutters">

<div class="col-lg-6 order-lg-2 text-white showcase-img" style="background-image: url('img/bg-showcase-1.jpg');"></div>

<div class="col-lg-6 order-lg-1 my-auto showcase-text">

<h4>Industry 4.0 for SMEs</h4>

The Industry 4.0 brings opportunities to improve the productivity for small and medium-sized enterprises (SME), however at the same time the 4th Industrial Revolution brings some challenges as well. New knowledge management strategies promoting a collaborative atmosphere between SMEs are needed. Networking through the different regional, national and EU levels are required to foment the innovation.

</div>

</div>

<div class="row no-gutters">

<div class="col-lg-6 text-white showcase-img" style="background-image: url('img/bg-showcase-2.jpg');"></div>

<div class="col-lg-6 my-auto showcase-text">

<h4>Industry 4.0 - HUB</h4>

There is a gap to provide a collaborative Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer hub in a European level, without borders, without the level of granularity and regionality proposed in the current initiatives. This platform "Industry 4.0 - HUB" aims to fill this gap and has its focus on developing a collaborative web-based knowledge transfer hub for the implementation of Industry 4.0 technologies in the supply chain of SMEs.

</div>

</div>

</div>

</section>

<!-- Footer -->

<footer class="footer bg-light">

<div class="container-fluid">

<div class="row justify-content-center">

<div class="col-6">

class="nav-item">

About

Contact



<div class="col-6 text-end"></div>

<i class="fab fa-linkedin fa-2x fa-fw"></i>
<div class="row text-center"></div>
<h5 class="text-muted">© Industry 4.0 - HUB 2019-2021</h5>
Bootstrap core JavaScript

<script src="vendor/jquery/jquery.min.js"></script> <script src="vendor/bootstrap/js/bootstrap.bundle.min.js"></script>

</body>

</html>

The HUB Search 1 – PHP

<!DOCTYPE html>

<html lang="en">

<head>

<meta charset="utf-8"> <meta name="viewport" content="width=device-width, initial-scale=1, shrink-to-fit=no"> <meta name="description" content="Industry 4.0 HUB"> <meta name="author" content="Alberto Cotrino">

<title>Industry 4.0 HUB</title>



k rel="shortcut icon" type="image/jpg" href="img/logo_t.png"/>

<!-- Bootstrap 5 CSS -->

k href="vendor/bootstrap/css/bootstrap.min.css" rel="stylesheet">

<!-- Custom fonts for this template -->

khref="vendor/fontawesome-free/css/all.min.css" rel="stylesheet">

k href="vendor/simple-line-icons/css/simple-line-icons.css" rel="stylesheet" type="text/css">

k href="https://fonts.googleapis.com/css?family=Roboto:300,400,700,300italic,400italic,700italic" rel="stylesheet" type="text/css">text/css

<!-- Custom styles for this template -->

k href="css/style.css" rel="stylesheet">

</head>

<body>

<!-- Navigation -->

<nav class="navbar navbar-expand-lg navbar-light bg-light">

Industry 4.0 HUB

</button>

<div class="collapse navbar-collapse justify-content-end" id="navbarSupportedContent">

ul class="navbar-nav mr-auto">

The HUB

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 107 of 137



Roadmap Community <i class="fas fa-key"></i> Collaborate </div> </nav> <!-- Section Title --> <section class="sectitle"> <div class="container-fluid"> <div class="row g-4 justify-content-center"> <div class="col-md-6"> <h6 class="mb-5">The HUB</h6> Industry 4.0 real projects and tools to support the knowledge transfer within SMEs. <hr class="my-4"> </div> <div class="col-md-6"> </div> </div> <div class="row justify-content-center"> <form class="d-flex"> <div class="col-md-6 p-3 mb-3"> <input class="form-control me-2" id="search" type="search" placeholder="Search here..." autocomplete="off" arialabel="Search"> </div>

<div class="col-md-6 p-3 mb-3">

<select class="form-select" id="search2" aria-label="Search2">

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises


<option selected>or choose the Industry 4.0 technology...</option>

<option value="1">Machine Learning</option>

<option value="2">Internet of Things</option>

<option value="3">Automation</option>

<option value="4">Cloud Computing</option>

<option value="5">Big Data</option>

<option value="6">Augmented Reality</option>

</select>

</div>

</form>

</div>

</div>

</section>

```
<!-- Results / Card -->
```

<section class="resultshub">

<div class="container-fluid">

<div class="row g-4 justify-content-center">

<div class="col-12">

<div class="result"> </div>

</div>

</div>

</div>

</section>

<!-- Footer -->

<footer class="footer bg-light">

<div class="container-fluid">

<div class="row justify-content-center">

<div class="col-6">

About



```
<a class="nav-link" href="contact.html">Contact</a>
      </div>
    <div class="col-6 text-end">
     <a href="www.linkedin.com/in/albertocotrino">
      <i class="fab fa-linkedin fa-2x fa-fw"></i>
     </a>
    </div>
   </div>
   <div class="row text-center">
    <h5 class="text-muted">&copy; Industry 4.0 - HUB 2019-2021</h5>
   </div>
  </div>
 </footer>
 <!-- Bootstrap core JavaScript -->
 <script src="vendor/jquery/jquery.min.js"></script>
 <script src="vendor/bootstrap/js/bootstrap.bundle.min.js"></script>
</body>
</html>
<!---jQuery ajax live search --->
<script type="text/javascript">
  $(document).ready(function(){
    // fetch data from table without reload/refresh page
    loadData();
    function loadData(query){
     $.ajax({
      url: "livesearch.php",
      type: "POST",
```



```
chache :false,
       data:{query:query},
       success:function(response){
        $(".result").html(response);
       }
      });
    }
    // live search data from table without reload/refresh page
    $("#search").keyup(function(){
      var search = $(this).val();
     if (search !="") {
      loadData(search);
      }else{
      loadData();
      }
    });
  });
</script>
<script type="text/javascript">
  $(document).ready(function(){
    // fetch data from table without reload/refresh page
    loadData();
    function loadData(query){
     $.ajax({
       url: "categorysearch.php",
       type: "POST",
       chache :false,
       data:{query:query},
       success:function(response){
        $(".result").html(response);
       }
      });
```



}

```
// live search data from table without reload/refresh page
$("#search2").keyup(function(){
    var search2 = $(this).val();
    if (search2 !="") {
        loadData(search2);
        }else{
        loadData();
     }
    });
});
</script>
```

The HUB Search 2 – PHP

<?php

// include database connection file

```
// Database configuration
```

```
$servername = "localhost";
```

\$username = "root";

\$password = "";

\$dbname = "toolboxdb";

```
// Create connection
```

\$conn = new mysqli(\$servername, \$username, \$password, \$dbname);

// Check connection

```
if ($conn->connect_error) {
```

die("Connection failed: " . \$conn->connect_error);

}

// fetch data from prueba table..

```
$output = "";
if (isset($_POST['query'])) {
```



```
$search = mysqli_real_escape_string($conn, $_POST['query']);
              $sql = "SELECT * FROM prueba WHERE Name LIKE '%$search%' || Number LIKE '%$search%' ||
                                Description LIKE '%$search%' || Budget LIKE '%$search%' || Picture LIKE '%$search%''';
     }else{
              $sql = "SELECT * FROM prueba ORDER BY Name DESC";
     $query = mysqli_query($conn, $sql);
     if (mysqli_num_rows($query) > 0) {
              $output="
<div class='row'>";
while($row = mysqli_fetch_assoc($query)) {
$name = $row['Name'];
$number = $row['Number'];
$description = $row['Description'];
$budget = $row['Budget'];
$picture = $row['Picture'];
$link = $row['Link'];
 $output.=
  "<div class='col-lg-4'>
   <div class='card mb-3'>
    <h4 class='card-header'>$name</h4>
     <div class='card-body'>
     <img src='img/$picture' class='card-img-top'>
     </div>
      class='list-group-item'><h5>Industry 4.0 Technology: $number</h5>
      class='list-group-item'><h5>$description</h5>
      class='list-group-item'><h5>Budget: €$budget</h5>
      <div class='card-body'>
      <a href='$link' class='card-link'>Additional Info [External Link]</a>
```



```
</div>
</div>
</div>
</div>";
}
$output.="</div>";
echo $output;
}else{
echo "<h5>No record found</h5>";
}
```

?>

Roadmap – Index

<!DOCTYPE html> <html lang="en">

<head>

<meta charset="utf-8">

<meta name="viewport" content="width=device-width, initial-scale=1, shrink-to-fit=no">

<meta name="description" content="Industry 4.0 HUB">

<meta name="author" content="Alberto Cotrino">

<title>Industry 4.0 HUB</title>

k rel="shortcut icon" type="image/jpg" href="img/logo_t.png"/>

<!-- Bootstrap core CSS -->

k href="vendor/bootstrap/css/bootstrap.min.css" rel="stylesheet">

<!-- Custom fonts for this template -->
k href="vendor/fontawesome-free/css/all.min.css" rel="stylesheet">
k href="vendor/simple-line-icons/css/simple-line-icons.css" rel="stylesheet" type="text/css">
k href="https://fonts.googleapis.com/css?family=Roboto:300,400,700,300italic,400italic,700italic" rel="stylesheet" type="text/css">
</



<!-- Custom styles for this template -->

khref="css/style.css" rel="stylesheet">

</head>

<body>

<!-- Navigation -->

<nav class="navbar navbar-expand-lg navbar-light bg-light">

Industry 4.0 HUB

</button>

<div class="collapse navbar-collapse justify-content-end" id="navbarSupportedContent">

class="navbar-nav mr-auto">

The HUB

Roadmap

Community

<i class="fas fa-key"></i>

Collaborate



</div>

</nav>

<!-- Section Title -->

<section class="sectitle">

<div class="container-fluid">

<div class="row g-4 justify-content-center">

<div class="col-md-6">

</div>

<div class="col-md-6">

<h6 class="mb-5">Roadmap</h6>

The roadmap simplifies the decision making and the access to the Industry 4.0 technologies, projects and tools proposed in the HUB for SMEs.

It focuses on the deployment of the technologies from a practical point of view and aims to measure of the results through KPIs.

<hr class="my-4">

<form class="form-inline my-2 my-lg-0">

Discover one real implementation of the roadmap - the Andon System

</form>

</div>

</div>

</div>

</section>

<!-- Steps roadmap -->

<div class="container-fluid">

<div class="row g-4 align-items-center">

<div class="col-8 text-center">

<h2>0 - Identify your bottlenecks</h2>

>The roadmap begins by identifying those areas of production that are hindering the overall efficiency. The search for bottlenecks consists of evaluating Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) throughout production.

</div>

<div class="col-4">

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 116 of 137



```
</div>
</div>
</div>
</divalues="my-4">
</divalues="my-4">
</divalues="row g-4 align-items-center">
</div class="row g-4 align-items-center">
</div class="row g-4 align-items-center">
</div class="row g-4 align-items-center">
</divalues="row g-4 align-items-center">
</divalues=
```

</div>

<hr class="my-4">

<div class="row g-4 align-items-center">

<div class="col-8 text-center">

<h2>2 - Ideas & Prototypes</h2>

>The roadmap continues with the initial deployment of the tool selected in the production line. This initial roll-out begins with a prototype, not by installing the tool across the entire production line. The success of the prototype must be evaluated during a defined time span. If the prototype does not show promising results, the process must return to step 1 in order to propose different long-term countermeasures.

```
</div>
<div class="col-4">
<img src="img/prototypes.JPG" class="img-fluid">
</div>
</div>
<hr class="my-4">
<div class="my-4">
<div class="row g-4 align-items-center">
</div c
```



If the results during step 2 are satisfying, the process continues by deploying the solution across the entire production line. This phase starts by training the operators in the production line on how the tool is used and carrying out some dry runs. This step will improve the acceptance of the selected Industry 4.0 technology by the operators.

</div>

</div>

<hr class="my-4">

<div class="row g-4 align-items-center">

<div class="col-8 text-center">

<h2>4 - Analyze</h2>

The original KPIs identified during step 1, and how they are measured, may no longer be adequate. During this process, additional KPIs must be proposed and Cloud Computing must be ready to support the storage and analysis of data that the technology selected will generate.

</div>

<div class="col-4">

</div>

</div>

<hr class="my-4">

<div class="row g-4 align-items-center">

<div class="col-4">

</div>

<div class="col-8 text-center">

<h2>5 - Go Live</h2>

The final step is the official roll-out of the technology across the entire production line. This step focuses on monitoring the defined KPIs. The person in charge at the SME will control sustainment during a defined period.

</div>

</div>

</div>

</section>

```
<!-- Section Title -->
```

<section class="sectitle" id="andon">

<div class="container-fluid">

<div class="row g-4 justify-content-center">

<div class="col-md-6">



<h6 class="mb-5">Andon system - IoT applied to quality control</h6>

Quality is the main driver of an exceptional production plant. Non-conformances shall be kept under control in order to provide customers with the best quality, and to maintain favorable productivity.

Real-time visibility and immediate intervention regarding waste are needed to manage non-conformances. Furthermore, tracking trends in performance over time is also crucial to improve the efficiency of the operations in the assembly line.

Andon is a term that refers to a system which notifies a quality or processing problem. An Andon system is one of the elements described in the Jidoka quality control method pioneered by Toyota as part of the Toyota Production System and belongs to the lean production approach.

The Andon system implemented within this project uses a TL70 Modular Tower Light with a wireless radio base connected to a DXM700 Wireless Controller. The data will be pushed to the Banner Cloud Data Services (CDS) to create a dashboard and perform cloud computing activities.

<hr class="my-4">

</div>

<div class="col-md-6">

</div>

</div>

</div>

<div class="accordion accordion-flush" id="accordionFlushExample">

<div class="accordion-item">

<h2 class="accordion-header" id="flush-headingOne">

0- Identify your bottlenecks

</button>

</h2>

<div id="flush-collapseOne" class="accordion-collapse collapse" aria-labelledby="flush-headingOne" data-bsparent="#accordionFlushExample">

<div class="accordion-body">The number of quality non-conformances has been increasing for a long time. Quality failures shall be detected immediately, and countermeasures shall be applied as soon as possible.</div>

</div>

</div>

<div class="accordion-item">

<h2 class="accordion-header" id="flush-headingTwo">

1- Develop a strategy

</button>

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 119 of 137



</h2>

<div id="flush-collapseTwo" class="accordion-collapse collapse" aria-labelledby="flush-headingTwo" data-bsparent="#accordionFlushExample">

<div class="accordion-body">Every work cell in the assembly line will get a traffic light that is manually switched to notify quality non-conformances. It will generate real-time data and will allow employees to resolve the issues in a short period of time.</div>

</div>

</div>

<div class="accordion-item">

<h2 class="accordion-header" id="flush-headingThree">

2- Ideas & Prototypes

</button>

</h2>

<div id="flush-collapseThree" class="accordion-collapse collapse" aria-labelledby="flush-headingThree" data-bsparent="#accordionFlushExample">

<div class="accordion-body">Think big but start small. A model work cell was created, where the first prototype was
tested.</div>

</div>

</div>

<div class="accordion-item">

<h2 class="accordion-header" id="flush-headingFour">

3- Connect / Plug-in your devices

</button>

</h2>

<div id="flush-collapseFour" class="accordion-collapse collapse" aria-labelledby="flush-headingFour" data-bsparent="#accordionFlushExample">

<div class="accordion-body">Traffic light was installed, connected to the controller, dashboard was set, and the Andon team was ready to analyze the data. Some dry runs were performed until the system ran stable.</div>

</div>

</div>

<div class="accordion-item">

<h2 class="accordion-header" id="flush-headingFive">



4- Analyze

</button>

</h2>

<div id="flush-collapseFive" class="accordion-collapse collapse" aria-labelledby="flush-headingFive" data-bs-parent="#accordionFlushExample">

<div class="accordion-body">Andon team ran daily KPIs to control the evolution of quality non-conformances and analyze the results. Am I winning or am I losing?</div>

</div>

</div>

<div class="accordion-item">

<h2 class="accordion-header" id="flush-headingSix">

5- Go Live

</button>

</h2>

<div id="flush-collapseSix" class="accordion-collapse collapse" aria-labelledby="flush-headingSix" data-bs-parent="#accordionFlushExample">

<div class="accordion-body">Once the results were verified and the Andon system has proven that IoT can help track and reduce quality non-conformances, the Andon system went live and is ready to be extended to another work cells.</div>

</div>

</div>

</div>

</section>

<!-- Footer -->

<footer class="footer bg-light">

<div class="container-fluid">

<div class="row justify-content-center">

<div class="col-6">

class="nav-item">

About

Contact



<div class="col-6 text-end"></div>

<i class="fab fa-linkedin fa-2x fa-fw"></i>
<div class="row text-center"></div>
<h5 class="text-muted">© Industry 4.0 - HUB 2019-2021</h5>
Bootstrap core JavaScript

<script src="vendor/jquery/jquery.min.js"></script> <script src="vendor/bootstrap/js/bootstrap.bundle.min.js"></script>

</body>

</html>

The HUB Create 1 – HTML

<!DOCTYPE html>

<html lang="en">

<head>

<meta charset="utf-8">

<meta name="viewport" content="width=device-width, initial-scale=1, shrink-to-fit=no">

<meta name="description" content="Industry 4.0 HUB">

<meta name="author" content="Alberto Cotrino">

<title>Industry 4.0 HUB</title>



k rel="shortcut icon" type="image/jpg" href="img/logo_t.png"/>

<!-- Bootstrap 5 CSS -->

k href="/vendor/bootstrap/css/bootstrap.min.css" rel="stylesheet">

<!-- Custom fonts for this template -->

khref="/vendor/fontawesome-free/css/all.min.css" rel="stylesheet">

k href="/vendor/simple-line-icons/css/simple-line-icons.css" rel="stylesheet" type="text/css">

k href="https://fonts.googleapis.com/css?family=Roboto:300,400,700,300italic,400italic,700italic" rel="stylesheet"
type="text/css">

<!-- Custom styles for this template -->

k href="/css/style.css" rel="stylesheet">

</head>

<body>

<!-- Navigation -->

<nav class="navbar navbar-expand-lg navbar-light bg-light">

Industry 4.0 HUB

</button>

<div class="collapse navbar-collapse justify-content-end" id="navbarSupportedContent">

The HUB

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 123 of 137



```
<a type="button" class="btn btn-outline-secondary border-0" href="roadmap.html">Roadmap</a>
<a type="button" class="btn btn-outline-secondary border-0" href="community.html">Community</a>
<a type="button" class="btn btn-outline-secondary border-0 active" href="collaborate/hub_create.html">
<a type="button" class="btn btn-outline-secondary border-0 active" href="collaborate/hub_create.html">
<a type="button" class="btn btn-outline-secondary border-0 active" href="collaborate/hub_create.html">
<a type="button" class="btn btn-outline-secondary border-0 active" href="collaborate/hub_create.html"></a>
```

Collaborate

</div>

</nav>

```
<!-- Section Title -->
```

<section class="sectitle">

<div class="container-fluid">

<div class="row g-4 justify-content-center">

<div class="col-6">

<h6 class="mb-5">Collaborate</h6>

Help expand the HUB, including your Industry 4.0 technologies, real projects and tools to support the knowledge transfer within SMEs.

<hr class="my-4">

</div>

<div class="col-lg-6">

</div>

</div>

</div>

```
</section>
```

<!-- Introduce new tool -->

<section class="addtool text-center">



<div class="container-fluid">

<form class="row mx-auto g-3" method="post" action="/send.php" enctype="multipart/form-data">

<div class="col-md-6">

<label for="inputname" class="form-label">Name of the Industry 4.0 Project</label>

<input type="text" class="form-control" name="inputname" placeholder="e.g. Augmented Reality for Picking Processes">

</div>

<div class="col-md-6">

<label for="inputarea" class="form-label">Industry 4.0 Technology</label>

<select name="inputarea" class="form-select">

<option selected>Choose...</option>

<option>Cloud Computing</option>

<option>Internet of Things</option>

<option>Big Data</option>

<option>Automation</option>

<option>Machine Learning</option>

<option>Augmented Reality</option>

<option>Other</option>

</select>

</div>

<div class="col-12">

<label for="inputdescription" class="form-label">Description</label>

<textarea class="form-control" name="inputdescription" rows="3" placeholder="Short description so that other SMEs can easily implement the same project. Include also any necessary external links to e.g. vendors."></textarea>

</div>

<div class="col-md-6">

<label for="inputbudget" class="form-label">Budget</label>

<div class="input-group mb-3">

€

<input type="text" class="form-control" name="inputbudget" aria-label="Amount (to the nearest euro)">

</div>

</div>

<div class="col-md-6">

<label for="inputimage" class="form-label">Picture</label>

<input type="file" class="form-control" name="inputimage">

</div>

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises



```
<div class="col-md-12">
```

- <label for="inputlink" class="form-label">Additional Infos [Link]</label>
- <div class="input-group mb-3">
- https://example.com/IIoT/
- <input type="text" class="form-control" name="inputlink" aria-describedby="basic-addon3">
- </div>
- </div>
- <div class="col-12">
- <button type="submit" name="image" class="btn btn-secondary btn-lg"><i class="fas fa-save"></i> Save to The HUB</button>
- </div>
- </form>
- </div>
- </section>

```
<!-- Footer -->
```

```
<footer class="footer bg-light">
```

- <div class="container-fluid">
- <div class="row justify-content-center">
- <div class="col-6">
- class="nav-item">
- About
- class="nav-item">
- Contact

```
</div>
```

- <div class="col-6 text-end">
-
- <i class="fab fa-linkedin fa-2x fa-fw"></i>
-
- </div>
- </div>



<div class="row text-center">

<h5 class="text-muted">© Industry 4.0 - HUB 2019-2021</h5>

</div>

</div>

</footer>

<!-- Bootstrap core JavaScript -->

<script src="/vendor/jquery/jquery.min.js"></script>

<script src="/vendor/bootstrap/js/bootstrap.bundle.min.js"></script>

</body>

</html>

The HUB Create 2 – PHP

<!DOCTYPE html>

<html lang="en">

<head>

<meta charset="utf-8">

<meta name="viewport" content="width=device-width, initial-scale=1, shrink-to-fit=no">

<meta name="description" content="Industry 4.0 HUB">

<meta name="author" content="Alberto Cotrino">

<title>Industry 4.0 HUB</title>

k rel="shortcut icon" type="image/jpg" href="img/logo_t.png"/>

<!-- Bootstrap 5 CSS -->

k href="vendor/bootstrap/css/bootstrap.min.css" rel="stylesheet">

<!-- Custom fonts for this template -->

k href="vendor/fontawesome-free/css/all.min.css" rel="stylesheet">

k href="vendor/simple-line-icons/css/simple-line-icons.css" rel="stylesheet" type="text/css">

k href="https://fonts.googleapis.com/css?family=Roboto:300,400,700,300italic,400italic,700italic" rel="stylesheet" type="text/css">

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 127 of 137



<!-- Custom styles for this template -->

k href="css/style.css" rel="stylesheet">

</head>

<body>

<!-- Navigation -->

<nav class="navbar navbar-expand-lg navbar-light bg-light">

Industry 4.0 HUB

</button>

<div class="collapse navbar-collapse justify-content-end" id="navbarSupportedContent">

The HUB

Roadmap

Community

<i class="fas fa-key"></i>

Collaborate

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 128 of 137



```
</div>
</nav>
<!-- Section Title -->
<section class="sectitle">
  <div class="container-fluid">
   <div class="row g-4 justify-content-center">
    <div class="col-md-6">
     <h6 class="mb-5">The new tool/project has been introduced in The HUB, thanks for supporting this initiative!</h6>
     What do you want to do next?
     <hr class="my-4">
     <form class="form-inline my-2 my-lg-0">
      <a type="button" href="hub_create.html" class="btn btn-secondary btn-lg">Create another tool/project in The HUB</a>
      <a type="button" href="hub_search.php" class="btn btn-secondary btn-lg">Search in The HUB</a>
     </form>
    </div>
    <div class="col-md-6">
     <img src="img/thankyou.jpg" class="img-fluid" alt="Collaborate">
    </div>
   </div>
  </div>
</section>
<!-- Footer -->
<footer class="footer bg-light">
 <div class="container-fluid">
  <div class="row justify-content-center">
   <div class="col-6">
    <a class="nav-link" href="about.html">About</a>
```



```
<a class="nav-link" href="contact.html">Contact</a>
     </div>
   <div class="col-6 text-end">
    <a href="www.linkedin.com/in/albertocotrino">
     <i class="fab fa-linkedin fa-2x fa-fw"></i>
    </a>
   </div>
  </div>
  <div class="row text-center">
   <h5 class="text-muted">&copy; Industry 4.0 - HUB 2019-2021.</h5>
  </div>
 </div>
</footer>
<?php
```

// define variables and set to empty values
\$inputname = \$inputarea = \$inputdescription = \$inputbudget = \$inputimage = \$inputlink = "";

```
if ($_SERVER["REQUEST_METHOD"] == "POST") {
    $inputname = test_input($_POST["inputname"]);
    $inputarea = test_input($_POST["inputarea"]);
    $inputdescription = test_input($_POST["inputdescription"]);
    $inputbudget = test_input($_POST["inputbudget"]);
    $inputtimage = test_input($_FILES["inputtimage"]["name"]);
    $inputlink = test_input($_POST["inputlink"]);
}
```

```
function test_input($data) {
```

```
$data = trim($data);
```

```
$data = stripslashes($data);
```



```
$data = htmlspecialchars($data);
 return $data;
?>
<?php
  $servername = "localhost";
  $username = "root";
  $password = "";
  $dbname = "toolboxdb";
   // Create connection
   $conn = mysqli_connect($servername, $username, $password, $dbname);
   // Check connection
   if (!$conn) {
     die("Connection failed: " . mysqli_connect_error());
   }
   $sql = "DELETE FROM prueba WHERE Name IS NULL";
   $sql = "INSERT INTO prueba (Name, Number, Description, Budget, Picture, Link)
   VALUES ('$inputname', '$inputarea', '$inputdescription', '$inputbudget', '$inputimage', '$inputlink')";
?>
```

<?php
\$target_dir = "img/";
\$target_file = \$target_dir . basename(\$_FILES["inputimage"]["name"]);
\$uploadOk = 1;
\$imageFileType = strtolower(pathinfo(\$target_file,PATHINFO_EXTENSION));
</pre>

// Check if image file is a actual image or fake image



```
if(isset($_POST["image"])) {
 $check = getimagesize($_FILES["inputimage"]["tmp_name"]);
 if($check !== false) {
  $uploadOk = 1;
 } else {
  $uploadOk = 0;
 }
}
// Check if file already exists
if (file_exists($target_file)) {
 $uploadOk = 0;
}
// Check file size
if ($_FILES["inputimage"]["size"] > 500000) {
 $uploadOk = 0;
}
// Allow certain file formats
if($imageFileType != "jpg" && $imageFileType != "png" && $imageFileType != "jpeg"
&& $imageFileType != "gif" ) {
 $uploadOk = 0;
}
// Check if $uploadOk is set to 0 by an error
if (\$uploadOk == 0) {
// if everything is ok, try to upload file
} else {
 if (move_uploaded_file($_FILES["inputimage"]["tmp_name"], $target_file)) {
 } else {
 }
3
?>
```



<?php

```
if ($conn->query($sql) === TRUE){
    if($uploadOk == 1) {
        $message = "New record created successfully";
        echo "<script type='text/javascript'>alert('$message');</script>";
    }
} else {
```

\$messageerror = "Error. Please contact the admin";

echo "<script type='text/javascript'>alert('\$messageerror');</script>";

}

?>

<!-- Bootstrap core JavaScript --> <script src="vendor/jquery/jquery.min.js"></script> <script src="vendor/bootstrap/js/bootstrap.bundle.min.js"></script>

</body>

</html>

The HUB Community - PHP

<!DOCTYPE html>

<html lang="en">

<head>

<meta charset="utf-8">

<meta name="viewport" content="width=device-width, initial-scale=1, shrink-to-fit=no">

<meta name="description" content="Industry 4.0 HUB">

<meta name="author" content="Alberto Cotrino">



<title>Industry 4.0 HUB</title>

k rel="shortcut icon" type="image/jpg" href="img/logo_t.png"/>

<!-- Bootstrap core CSS -->

k href="vendor/bootstrap/css/bootstrap.min.css" rel="stylesheet">

<!-- Custom fonts for this template -->

k href="vendor/fontawesome-free/css/all.min.css" rel="stylesheet">

k href="vendor/simple-line-icons/css/simple-line-icons.css" rel="stylesheet" type="text/css">

k href="https://fonts.googleapis.com/css?family=Roboto:300,400,700,300italic,400italic,700italic" rel="stylesheet" type="text/css">text/css

<!-- Custom styles for this template --> <link href="css/style.css" rel="stylesheet">

<script type="text/javascript">

var framefenster = document.getElementsByTagName("iFrame");

var auto_resize_timer = window.setInterval("autoresize_frames()", 400);

function autoresize_frames() {

```
for (var i = 0; i < framefenster.length; ++i) {</pre>
```

if(framefenster[i].contentWindow.document.body){

var framefenster_size = framefenster[i].contentWindow.document.body.offsetHeight;

if(document.all && !window.opera) {

framefenster_size = framefenster[i].contentWindow.document.body.scrollHeight;

}

framefenster[i].style.height = framefenster_size + 'px';

```
}
```

}

```
}
```

</script>

</head>

<body>



```
<!-- Navigation -->
```

<nav class="navbar navbar-expand-lg navbar-light bg-light">

Industry 4.0 HUB

</button>

```
<div class="collapse navbar-collapse justify-content-end" id="navbarSupportedContent">
```

ul class="navbar-nav mr-auto">

The HUB

Roadmap

Community

<i class="fas fa-key"></i>

Collaborate

</div>

</nav>

<!-- Section Title -->

<section class="sectitle">

<div class="container-fluid">



<div class="row g-4 justify-content-center">

<div class="col-md-6">

</div>

- <div class="col-md-6">
- <h6 class="mb-5">Community</h6>

Industry 4.0 HUB supports the collaboration among the SMEs. The project aims to create a collaborative community, with a focus on SMEs, to support the Industry 4.0 knowledge transfer.

<hr class="my-4">

<form class="form-inline my-2 my-lg-0">

Discover one real implementation of the roadmap - the Andon System

</form>

</div>

</div>

</div>

</section>

<!-- 1:1 aspect ratio "https://connect.i40-hub.com/"-->

<div class="container-fluid">

<div class="row">

```
<div class="col-12">
```

<div class="embed-responsive embed-responsive-1by1">

<ir>
 <iframe</td>
 class="embed-responsive-item"
 src="https://connect.i40-hub.com/"

 onload="this.style.height=(this.contentDocument.body.scrollHeight+45)
 +'px
 !important';"
 scrolling="no"
 style="width:100%;min-height:800px;border:none;overflow-y:hidden;overflow-x:hidden;">

</div>

</div>

</div>

</div>

<!-- Footer -->

<footer class="footer bg-light">

<div class="container-fluid">

<div class="row justify-content-center">

<div class="col-6">

Strategies to Improve the Industry 4.0 Adoption and Knowledge Transfer for Small and Medium Enterprises

Page 136 of 137



```
<a class="nav-link" href="about.html">About</a>
     <a class="nav-link" href="contact.html">Contact</a>
    </div>
   <div class="col-6 text-end">
    <a href="www.linkedin.com/in/albertocotrino">
    <i class="fab fa-linkedin fa-2x fa-fw"></i>
    </a>
  </div>
  </div>
  <div class="row text-center">
  <h5 class="text-muted">&copy; Industry 4.0 - HUB 2019-2021</h5>
  </div>
</div>
</footer>
<!-- Bootstrap core JavaScript -->
<script src="vendor/jquery/jquery.min.js"></script>
<script src="vendor/bootstrap/js/bootstrap.bundle.min.js"></script>
```

</body>

</html>